A ANNUAL REVIEWS



- www.annualreviews.org
- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media

Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 2020. 45:195-226

First published as a Review in Advance on August 17, 2020

The Annual Review of Environment and Resources is online at environ.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-012220-105152

Copyright © 2020 by Annual Reviews. This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See credit lines of images or other third-party material in this article for license information



Annual Review of Environment and Resources Chemical Contamination of Drinking Water in Resource-Constrained Settings: Global Prevalence and Piloted Mitigation Strategies

Susan E. Amrose,¹ Katya Cherukumilli,² and Natasha C. Wright³

¹Department of Mechanical Engineering, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139, USA; email: samrose@mit.edu

²Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington 98185, USA

³Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455, USA

Keywords

chemical contamination, drinking water, heavy metals, pilot, prevalence, cost

Abstract

Chemical contamination of drinking water (including salinity) puts more than one billion people at risk of adverse health effects globally. Resourceconstrained communities are the most affected and face unique challenges that require innovative safe water solutions. This review focuses on arsenic, fluoride, nitrates, lead, chromium, total dissolved solids, emerging organic contaminants, and, to a lesser extent, manganese, cadmium, selenium, and uranium. It covers contaminant prevalence, major health effects, and treatment technologies or avoidance strategies that have been proven effective in realistic water matrices and conditions. The review covers the levelized costs of water for pilot- and full-scale systems most relevant to resourceconstrained communities, with a focus on component costs, including the costs of power systems, lifting water, waste management, and labor. These costs are not universally reported, but can be significant. The findings are analyzed and discussed in the context of providing sustainable safe water solutions in resourceconstrained settings.

Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	196
2.	HEALTH IMPACTS	198
3.	GLOBAL CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION	200
4.	TREATING OR AVOIDING CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION	202
	4.1. Treatment Approaches	202
	4.2. Waste Management	207
	4.3. Avoidance Approaches	208
5.	COSTS OF TREATING OR AVOIDING CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION	209
	5.1. Levelized Cost of Water	210
	5.2. Power System Costs	213
	5.3. Lifting Water Costs	214
	5.4. Waste Management Costs	214
	5.5. Other Costs	215
6.	CONCLUSION	216

1. INTRODUCTION

Resource

constrained: refers to communities which are socioeconomically disadvantaged or marginalized

High-income countries (HICs): countries with gross

national incomes of more than US\$12,055 per capita (as defined by the World Bank)

Low- and middleincome countries (LMICs): countries with gross national incomes of less than US\$12,055 per capita (as defined by the World Bank)

Chemical contamination in the environment has a significant negative impact on human health (1). This impact is expected to rise substantially over the next few decades due to climate change (2), increased industrialization (3), and our increased capacity to quantify the health burden attributed to specific chemicals (1). Drinking water is an increasingly large source of chemical exposure, though the majority of drinking water treatment research focuses on microbial contamination due to its large disease burden and high associated childhood mortality (4). The communities most impacted by chemical contamination in drinking water are socioeconomically disadvantaged and marginalized communities (referred to here as resource constrained), whether they are in high-income countries (HICs) or low- and middle-income countries (LMICs). This has been attributed to a complex set of factors, including increased physical exposure, a reduced likelihood that water will be tested and treated, poorer health outcomes due to reduced health care access, and an increased underlying burden of malnutrition and disease (5, 6).

Water treatment solutions designed to serve resource-constrained communities must address numerous constraints, such as low and irregular incomes, low-quality education (resulting in increased rates of illiteracy and innumeracy), low managerial and technical capacity, weak physical infrastructure, limited access to financial services, and weak or absent formal regulatory institutions (7). Water treatment to address chemical contamination is particularly challenging under these constraints. Adverse health effects caused by low levels of chemical exposure typically found in drinking water tend to be chronic, imperceptible, and uncertain, limiting physical and social cues that would otherwise act as an incentive for behavior change (8). Awareness and risk perception may be especially low in resource-constrained areas because of inadequate testing, language barriers, low-quality education, and poor information dissemination by government agencies (5, 9, 10). Once motivated to act, resource- and capacity-limited communities are often faced with

chemical treatment technologies that are expensive and highly operationally complex (5, 8). These barriers may then be compounded by the need to safely manage and dispose of the steady stream of contaminant-enriched waste that results from most chemical water treatment processes (11, 12). Many locations are faced with multiple contaminants in a single water source (13), which further increases operational complexity and costs of treatment.

This article reviews the recent literature on safe water treatment or approaches that have been demonstrated to address some of these challenges in resource-constrained settings. As afford-ability is a primary constraint in resource-constrained settings, we limit our review to safe water approaches that have demonstrated efficacious operation and have been used to estimate water provision cost in real or realistic model waters at the pilot scale. Bench-scale studies are less re-liable as a basis for establishing the cost of achieving a given level of performance in real source waters and environmental conditions (14). Pilot studies also uniquely probe the suitability of a safe water approach to some of the many nontechnical constraints imposed by highly constrained environments.

We review recently reported levelized costs of water (LCOWs) for all relevant approaches. We find that the cost literature is not uniform, and often not transparent, in its reporting of pilot-scale LCOWs. In most cases, the total water cost reported by different research groups considers different components, which are not universally defined or always fully described. We therefore review key significant contributions to cost arising from components that are not universally considered, including the power system; lifting water from a well; waste management; and other costs, such as operator labor and equipment installation. We also find that, throughout the cost literature, the terms technologies, interventions, systems, and options are often used interchangeably, which can make it difficult to understand exactly what is being evaluated, compared, or priced. For this review, we follow Amrose et al. (15) and consider a safe water system as encompassing all components "from source to sip," composed of a series of stages including treatment technologies, protection technologies, delivery models, and last-mile labor before consumption. Costs are frequently reported for single stages or different combinations of stages, which we refer to as safe water approaches to denote that their boundaries start and end at different points on the sourceto-sip chain. Comparing costs between approaches rather than systems has the potential to significantly distort results, particularly when the costs of unreported stages are substantial. These differences are noted and discussed where appropriate.

The existence of efficacious safe water approaches with low LCOWs is often not enough to sustainably deliver clean water in resource-constrained settings (16). A growing literature emphasizes that innovative delivery models are also needed, both to support long-term viability and to facilitate short-term behavior change (17, 18). A strong enabling environment of policies, legislation, regulatory institutions, and social norms to facilitate the success of the intervention is also emphasized (8, 17). We refer the reader to recent reviews of delivery models and enabling environments relevant to LMICs (17–19) and small water systems in industrialized countries (5). A full discussion of the integration of delivery models and safe water approaches to form viable safe water systems is beyond the scope of this review, which largely reflects the scarcity of this discussion in the literature. However, this integration will be critical to turn the safe water approaches reviewed here into sustainable and viable safe water solutions capable of effectively addressing chemical contamination in resource-constrained settings.

A wide variety of chemical contaminants exist in drinking water. This review focuses on arsenic (As), chromium (Cr), fluoride (F), lead (Pb), nitrate (NO_3^-) , total dissolved solids (TDS), emerging organic contaminants (EOCs), and, to a lesser extent, cadmium (Cd), manganese (Mn), selenium (Se), and uranium (U). This selection of contaminants is based on the significance of their impact on marginalized populations, or their potential for future impact. This article contextualizes

Safe water approach: a subset of stages from source to sip, generally including a water treatment process or contaminant avoidance approach

Levelized cost of

water (LCOW): the cost per unit volume of product water produced by a water treatment process or service

Safe water system:

a complete series of stages from source to sip, including treatment technologies, protection technologies, delivery models, and last-mile labor before consumption

Emerging organic contaminants

(EOCs): a diverse array of manufactured chemicals that are a rising concern for freshwater quality and for human and aquatic health this impact by compiling a high-level review of known human health effects from drinking water exposure, combined with recent estimates of human populations at risk of exposure to chemical contamination in drinking water globally. EOCs have recently caused global concern due to their ubiquitous presence in a variety of aqueous environments; they include personal care products (PCPs) (e.g., insect repellants, preservatives, sunscreen additives), pharmaceuticals (e.g., antibiotics, hormones, anti-inflammatory drugs, antiepileptic drugs), pesticides, perfluorinated compounds, flame retardants, gasoline additives, and anticorrosives (20). Little is known about the health effects of chronic exposure to low levels of EOCs, particularly in complex mixtures (21). However, EOCs are included because health effects cannot be ruled out (22), and because EOCs are a particular concern in LMICs, where more than 70% of industrial waste and most wastewater is dumped untreated into surface waterways (23, 24).

Several recent reviews of chemical contamination in drinking water have focused on LMICs, looking at heavy metals [occurrence (25) and removal (26)] and the geogenic contaminants As and F (17). Other reviews have focused globally or on HICs and on the occurrence and/or removal of single contaminants or contaminant groups [e.g., heavy metals (27), As (14, 28, 29), Cd (30, 31), Cr (32), F (33, 34), Pb (35), Mn (36), NO₃⁻ (37), Se (38), U (39), TDS (40–42), and EOCs (20)]. This review complements and builds on this research by (*a*) including a wide variety of contaminants, which can frequently co-occur, in a single review of prevalence, health, technologies, and cost; (*b*) focusing a review of safe water approaches on features most relevant to applications in resource-constrained areas in HICs in addition to LMICs; (*d*) providing a comprehensive comparison of LCOWs across contaminants and safe water approaches; and (*e*) examining the separate contributions to the cost of key factors, such as the power system, lifting water, waste management, and other costs.

2. HEALTH IMPACTS

The recent literature on human health impacts due to chronic exposure at levels commonly found in contaminated drinking water has been comprehensively reviewed for each of the contaminants As (43), Cd (31), Cr (32), F (34), Pb (44, 45), Mn (36), NO_3^- (46), Se (47), U (48), TDS (49), and EOCs (50). Common drinking water sources and primary health impacts due to drinking water exposure are summarized in **Table 1**.

Health impacts vary widely between contaminants. Chronic As exposure is known to be associated with various forms of cancer (e.g., skin, lung, liver, bladder), along with skin lesions and skin thickening (e.g., hyperkeratosis), liver diseases (hepatotoxic effects), and diabetes mellitus (43). Cardiovascular, renal, reproductive, and neurological effects due to As intake have also been reported, but further study is needed to confirm these results (43). Oral Cd exposure targets primarily the kidneys and bones and can cause renal disfunction, reduced bone density, fractures, and osteoporosis (31). Exposure to Cr [specifically Cr(VI)] has been linked to an increased risk of lung cancer in humans, and animal studies suggest links to other cancers (32). Chronic ingestion of excessive F leads primarily to mottled tooth enamel and severe bone deformities (e.g., dental and skeletal fluorosis) (34). Pb exposure is associated predominantly with cognitive, behavioral, and developmental impacts, which are particularly harmful to young children (44, 45). Pb exposure can also lead to hypertension, as well as cardiovascular, respiratory, renal, digestive, and reproductive effects (44, 45). Exposure to excessive Mn has been linked to cognitive impairment, motor disturbances, and speech difficulties, as well as neurological effects in children (36). Ingestion of NO_3^- is most commonly associated with methemoglobinemia, with increasing evidence of correlations with colorectal cancer, thyroid disease, and neural tube defects (i.e., birth defects of the

		Primary effects on	MCLs ^c		
Contaminant	Sources in drinking water ^b	human health	WHO (39)	EPA (40)	BIS (41)
Arsenic	Geogenic (mining, smelting)	Cancer, skin effects, liver disease, diabetes	10 µg/L	10 μg/L	10 µg/L
Cadmium	Geogenic, plumbing, mining, industry, landfills, sewage sludge, fertilizers, urban areas	Kidney disfunction, bone toxicity	3 µg/L	NA	3 μg/L
Chromium	Geogenic, electroplating/textile industries, wood treatment, corrosion control	Cancer	50 μg/L	100 μg/L	50 μg/L
Fluoride	Geogenic (fertilizers, aluminum refineries)	Mottled tooth enamel, bone deformities (fluorosis)	1.5 mg/L	4 mg/L	1 mg/L
Lead	Corroding pipes, faucets, and plumbing fixtures (geogenic)	Cognitive and developmental impairment, hypertension	10 μg/L	15 μg/L	10 µg/L
Manganese	Geogenic, industry, mining, landfills	Cognitive, motor, and speech impairment	400 μg/L ^d	50 µg/L	100 µg/L
Nitrate	Fertilizers, manure (septic tanks, wastewater)	Methemoglobinemia, cancer, thyroid disease, birth defects	50 mg/L	10 mg/L	45 mg/L
Selenium	Geogenic, coal mining, combustion	Parkinson's disease, ALS, cancer	40 µg/L	50 μg/L	10 μg/L
Uranium	Geogenic, mill tailings, nuclear activities, fossil fuel combustion, fertilizers	Kidney inflammation, cancer	30 µg/L	30 µg/L	NA
TDS	Geogenic, seawater intrusion (drainage from irrigated fields)	Hypertension, (pre)eclampsia	NA	500 mg/L	500 mg/L
EOCs	Pesticides, inadequate wastewater treatment, hospital discharge	Unknown; no consensus	Varying values for specific organic parameters		

 Table 1
 Major human health impacts, primary sources, and MCLs and guideline values for various agencies of select chemical contaminants^a

^aData compiled from References 17, 30, 33, 48, and 51-57.

^bSources in parentheses are much less prevalent. If no sources appear in parentheses, no relative prevalence between sources is implied.

^cThe reported values are MCLs unless otherwise noted (see footnote d) for guideline values.

^dThis WHO guideline value for manganese is based on secondary aesthetic thresholds (taste, staining, odor) and not on health.

Abbreviations: ALS, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; BIS, Bureau of Indian Standards; EOC, emerging organic contaminant; EPA, US Environmental Protection Agency; MCL, maximum recommended contaminant level; NA, not applicable; TDS, total dissolved solids; WHO, World Health Organization.

brain, spine, or spinal cord) (46). Although Se is an essential nutrient in trace quantities, excessive exposure has been found to increase the risk of Parkinson's disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and certain types of cancer (e.g., melanoma, lymphoid neoplasms, kidney, colorectal) (53). U exposure has been associated with renal dysfunction as well as certain cancers (e.g., bone, kidney) (48). High levels of TDS can increase the risk of hypertension, which is particularly concerning for pregnant women because it increases their risk of coronary heart disease, (pre)eclampsia, and other pregnancy-related complications (49). Moderate levels of TDS can also affect the taste of water, which can indirectly lead to adverse health effects by limiting water quantity or causing a community to switch to an alternative water source that is of lower microbial quality (58).

Maximum recommended contaminant level (MCL): a threshold limit on the amount of contaminant allowed in a water source, often based on health considerations

Guideline value:

a threshold limit on the amount of contaminant allowed in a water source that is based on aesthetic standards or nonhealth considerations The health impacts of EOCs in drinking water are still largely unknown (50), though some effects have been established. Endocrine disruptors, some fire retardants, several widely used industrial chemicals (such as bisphenol A), and some pesticides are known to interfere with endogenous hormone systems (59). Perfluorinated compounds and endocrine-disrupting pesticides have been linked to an increased incidence of cancers, reproductive issues, and growth retardation (50, 60). Most pharmaceuticals appear unlikely to cause health impacts at the low levels found in drinking water supplies, but some cytotoxic drugs are known to be carcinogenic (60). Additional research is needed to fully understand the overall health impacts from chronic exposure to the low average concentrations of EOCs commonly found in drinking water (20, 50). Key challenges to determining these specific health outcomes include the extremely large and diverse array of new chemicals entering the environment, the formation of metabolites (often at larger concentrations than their parent compounds), and the frequent co-occurrence of multiple contaminants (20, 50).

The severity of the health outcomes listed above tends to increase with the dose and duration of exposure (31, 32, 36, 47). Health outcomes can also be affected by age, gender, nutritional status, genetic factors, lifestyle, and the presence of other diseases (43). Speciation of a contaminant can affect its toxicity as well. For example, hexavalent selenate [Se(VI)] is more toxic than tetravalent selenite [Se(IV)] (38). Hexavalent chromium [Cr(VI)] is toxic, whereas trivalent chromium [Cr(III)] is mostly benign (32). Similarly, trivalent arsenite [As(III)] is commonly reported as being more toxic than pentavalent arsenate [As(V)], though evidence remains uncertain (29). As many of these factors vary by person or are difficult to measure (e.g., speciation), assumptions are used to define health risks in terms of a single variable that is correlated to the overall level of exposure—the total contaminant concentration. Regulatory agencies use this metric to define a maximum recommended contaminant level (MCL) based on health considerations, or a guideline value based on aesthetic considerations. MCLs and guideline values for several agencies are listed in **Table 1**.

The cost of remediating contaminated drinking water tends to increase substantially when very low product water concentrations are required. For resource-constrained populations, it is often not clear whether priority should be placed on reducing health risks by significantly reducing contaminant levels, or on increasing affordability. Affordable water can translate into improved health care access and nutrition, which might reduce susceptibility to the poor health outcomes caused by higher levels of water contamination. Exacerbating this dilemma, the evidence for adverse health effects at lower levels of contaminant exposure tends to be weaker and more contested than the evidence at higher levels of exposure [e.g., for As (61)]. Different agencies approach this debate with different perspectives and priorities, under different political and lobbying pressures and lobbying efforts, resulting in MCLs and guideline values that vary widely (Table 1). The definition of chemically safe drinking water is therefore highly location specific, and may reflect the current cost of treatment, political capital of resource-constrained communities, propensity of the regulatory body to favor affordability over health risk, and strength of evidence for health effects, among other factors. The LCOW for a safe water approach is tied to this location-specific definition because it is used to specify the required purity of the product water for the LCOW calculation. It is therefore important to understand this definition, and the political considerations behind it (including how it might change in the near future), to fully understand the LCOW in the context of providing a sustainable safe water solution for a specific community.

3. GLOBAL CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION

Figure 1 presents the geographical distribution of global populations at risk of exposure to chemical contaminants in drinking water, as reported in the literature. We present only population



Figure 1

Geographical distribution of global populations at risk of exposure to chemical contamination in drinking water, as reported in the literature (54, 55, 62–80). We present only population estimates that (*a*) consider a contamination level threshold greater than or equal to the World Health Organization maximum recommended contaminant limit (WHO MCL) and guideline values presented in **Table 1** and (*b*) for which the estimated population at risk of exposure exceeds 50,000. For total dissolved solids (TDS), which have no health-based WHO MCL or guideline value, the US Environmental Protection Agency guideline is used. Further considerations are discussed in the **Supplemental Material**, which includes a table of exposed population estimates by country and contaminant.

estimates (*a*) that consider a contamination level threshold greater than or equal to the World Health Organization (WHO) MCL and guideline values of **Table 1** and (*b*) for which the estimated population at risk of exposure exceeds 50,000. For TDS (a contaminant category without a WHO MCL or guideline value), the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) guideline is used. Further considerations are discussed in the **Supplemental Material**, along with a table of exposed population estimates by country and by contaminant.

It is clear from **Figure 1** that India and Bangladesh bear a large burden of chemical contamination in drinking water, with significant populations at risk of exposure to As, F, nitrates, Mn, and TDS. Notably, India and Bangladesh have the two largest populations exposed to geogenic As in groundwater (an estimated 115.4 million people combined are at risk), resulting in an estimated 24,000 adult deaths annually in Bangladesh alone (63).

Globally, most of the burden of chemical contamination falls on LMICs, with some significant contamination in the United States. Within LMICs, many of the people exposed (particularly in sub-Saharan Africa and Asia) live in rural areas, with little water infrastructure and limited financial resources (8, 81, 82). Within the United States, Pb, NO_3^- , and As affect both urban and rural populations, with the impact felt disproportionately by persons who are socioeconomically disadvantaged and marginalized (5, 10, 83).

As a rough indicator of global prevalence for each contaminant with available data, the most recent or well-established population estimates for each country can be summed, producing the following estimates of global population at risk: As (332 million), F (183 million), NO_3^- (226 million), Pb (40 million), Mn (101 million), and TDS (1,182 million). Many contaminants co-occur; thus, these values themselves cannot readily be summed to offer a lower bound on the global population affected by chemical contamination in drinking water. However, the largest value (for TDS) suggests that well over one billion people globally are at risk of exposure to potential negative impacts due to chemical contamination.

Supplemental Material >

Efficacious pilot study: a study conducted in real environmental conditions for which the final product water contaminant concentration meets a specified standard

While these summations act as a rough guide of exposed populations, they have several important limitations. Some values, notably those for TDS, may overestimate the exposed population because they incorporate population estimates that reflect geographic regions of known contamination weighted by population density factors, as opposed to estimates considering communitylevel water extraction and usage data (54). Other values are likely significant underestimates, as Figure 1 reflects only published studies of populations at risk that meet our criteria. For example, one excluded study suggested that the European Union may have lead pipes in as many as 25% of homes, putting up to 120 million people at risk of Pb exposure (84). This estimate is not included in Figure 1 because no threshold level for exposure was set, making it difficult to interpret; however, it suggests that the population at risk of exposure to Pb in drinking water may be far greater than 40 million. In addition, there are several cases for which significant localized drinking water contamination has been reported, but a preliminary literature review revealed few to no estimates of populations at risk. For example, high levels of Pb were reported in drinking water in Karachi, Pakistan (85), and there are reports of high Mn in groundwater in Cambodia and China (79); high Se in groundwater in the United States, Jordan, and India (38); and high U in groundwater throughout the United States, Asia, Africa, Brazil, Australia, and parts of Europe (48). More than 100 pharmaceutical substances have been recorded in water sources across the United States and Europe, and more than 30 have been found in Latin America and Asia (56). There have also been numerous global occurrences of pesticides and their metabolites (59). These combined reports suggest chemical contamination of drinking water is much more prevalent than reported in Figure 1. However, it is difficult to speculate about the size of the populations at risk without careful study.

These estimates represent only the population potentially exposed to the various contaminants in drinking water above their respective threshold value. A further estimate of the adverse health impacts due to these exposures would require information about the specific contaminant concentrations, exposure duration, water intakes, population nutritional and health status, and dose–response relationships for various health effects. This is beyond the scope of this review.

4. TREATING OR AVOIDING CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION

In this section, we review safe water approaches to either (a) treat water to reduce the concentration of chemical contamination below a prescribed health standard or (b) avoid chemical contamination by developing an alternative water source that is free from (or has reduced levels of) the chemical contaminant. Detailed descriptions of the treatment or avoidance processes underlying each approach are widely available elsewhere (e.g., 17, 27), along with general advantages and disadvantages of each approach. Here, we focus on the key attributes of the approach in the context of its application in or relevance to resource-constrained communities, along with contaminants for which each approach has demonstrated efficacy at the pilot scale in real waters or realistic water matrices.

For the purpose of this review, we consider only approaches that have been demonstrated to be efficacious according to the WHO MCL and guideline values in **Table 1** (i.e., the final product concentration must fall below the WHO values in **Table 1**). For TDS, the EPA guideline is used. EOC studies for contaminants without corresponding WHO MCLs are considered efficacious if they meet a potable drinking water standard or health risk target described within the reported study.

4.1. Treatment Approaches

Water treatment approaches that have been demonstrated at pilot or full scale and are suitable for resource-constrained settings have been based on the following treatment processes: membrane

processes, adsorption, ion exchange, precipitation/coagulation, electrocoagulation (EC), advanced oxidation/reduction processes (AOPs/ARPs), biological processes, and solar stills. Several other treatment approaches have been proven in pilot- or full-scale studies, but are based on processes that are more appropriate for larger-scale systems with relatively high operational capacity and resources. These include multistage flash (MSF) distillation, multiple-effects evaporation (MEE), and mechanical vapor compression (MVC) thermal-based desalination processes. These approaches are not reviewed here.

Some treatment approaches may include a pretreatment step to prefilter the source water or to oxidize or reduce a contaminant to a state that is more amenable for removal and/or less toxic [e.g., As(III) to As(V), or Cr(VI) to Cr(III)]. Common oxidants include air, chlorine, and Mn compounds, and a common reductant is ferrous sulfate (17). Pretreatment steps must be considered (in terms of cost, logistical complexity, performance enhancement, waste generation, etc.) when comparing safe water approaches.

4.1.1. Membrane processes. Membrane processes separate a contaminant from water on the basis of its size or charge, and include ultrafiltration (UF), nanofiltration (NF), reverse osmosis (RO), and electrodialysis (ED). UF is frequently used to separate biological contaminants, whereas chemical contaminants tend to require the smaller pore size of RO or NF. RO is a membrane process in which a pressure greater than the osmotic pressure of the feed stream is used to move water through a semipermeable membrane. ED uses an electric potential across a series of alternating anion and cation exchange membranes to draw charged contaminants into alternating channels of diluate (product) and concentrate (brine) streams. Membrane processes are highly effective at removing a wide range of contaminants over a wide pH range, making them particularly versatile and suitable for cocontamination (17). Efficacious community-scale pilot installations of RO and NF systems have recently been demonstrated to remove a variety of contaminants in many LMICs as well as rural areas of the United States and Europe [e.g., TDS (86-93), As (94), F (95, 96), NO_{2}^{-} (97), and Cr (98)]. The literature reports fewer efficacious community-scale ED pilots in LMICs than NF/RO pilots [e.g., TDS (99), F (95), and NO_2^- (100)]. In Israel, Oren et al. (101) recently utilized a community-scale hybrid RO/ED plant to increase water recovery and reduce brine volume while removing TDS.

Pilots of membrane systems targeting marginalized or low-income communities have revealed the following. First, there is a trade-off between capital cost and operational cost that must be considered when different system designs are compared (102). For example, for a single RO membrane element (defined by desired salt rejection and permeability), the capital cost of an RO plant can be reduced at the expense of increasing operational costs by decreasing the membrane area and increasing the applied pressure, achieving the same product water output. Similar trade-offs also exist for other membrane processes. Thus, common performance metrics reported in the literature, such as contaminant rejection (in percent), specific energy consumption (in kilowatt hours per cubic meter), LCOW (in dollars per cubic meter), total membrane area (in square meters) and recovery (as the ratio of product water to feed water), depend on operational decisions and trade-offs, and must be evaluated holistically when comparing designs. Second, small pumps are less efficient than large pumps, and this factor must be considered before assuming that specific energy performance metrics from a large plant will translate to a small community or household level (102). Third, a cost-optimized system design requires a complete understanding of the water source (89); the maximum recovery of a membrane-based system may be limited primarily by membrane fouling agents such as sparingly soluble salts (e.g., CaSO₄ and CaCO₃), which can foul membranes at high recovery rates. Obtaining water quality analyses in individual communities may be difficult for widespread desalination programs but should be considered in the **Pretreatment:** a step included prior to treatment either to prefilter the source

water or to oxidize/reduce a contaminant to a state that is more amenable for removal and/or less toxic

Regeneration:

the process of using thermal, electrochemical, ultrasonic, or chemical methods to partially restore some adsorbent capacity of an adsorbent media delivery model and cost analysis if they are required to achieve target performance. Fourth, intensive hands-on training may be necessary to ensure proper procurement and safe handling of the chemicals required to prevent membrane fouling and ensure increased water recovery (89, 99). Membrane systems also require maintenance to change prefilters and backflush membranes, all of which may contribute to the complexity and cost of the approach.

4.1.2. Adsorption and ion exchange. Adsorption and ion exchange are processes that transfer ions from a liquid phase to the surface of a solid phase (i.e., an adsorbent medium or ion exchange resin) (17). Commercially available adsorbents include a wide variety of materials with varying performances, material costs, and local availability; these can include naturally occurring biosorbents (e.g., chitosan, eggshell powder), clays (e.g., zeolites, bentonite, kaolinite, montmorillonite), inorganic oxides and hydroxides containing metal centers (e.g., iron, aluminum, silicon, titanium), industrially refined materials (e.g., activated carbon, biochar, activated alumina, ion exchange resins), and metallic zero-valent iron (17, 26). Adsorption processes are widely used in water treatment because of their convenience, ease of operation, simplicity of design, relatively low costs, and applicability at both small and large scales. Synthetic ion exchange resins are manufactured to specifically target cationic or anionic contaminants by reversibly exchanging with similarly charged loosely bound ions present on the media (e.g., Na^+ , K^+ , OH^-) (103). Ion exchange processes can be highly reliable and effective and have the ability to target specific contaminants. Like adsorbents, they can be used on multiple scales.

Adsorption and ion exchange have been demonstrated in resource-constrained settings within household filters, community filters, and small water systems to remove numerous contaminants [e.g., As (14, 104–110), Cd (111), Cr (112–114), F (115), Pb (111, 116), and EOCs (117)]. Subsurface-flow constructed systems (e.g., wetlands and wells injected with reactive media), reliant on in situ processes to adsorb or degrade contaminants, have been demonstrated at the pilot scale to successfully remove As, NO_3^- , U, and some EOCs [e.g., BTEX chemicals (benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylene), phenol] (118, 119).

While adsorption and ion exchange approaches are commonly used in resource-constrained settings, there are several challenges to their sustainable use in these environments. Over time, the saturated media or resin must often be either discarded or regenerated using thermal heating or chemical washing with acids or bases (14, 17, 114), which can add to the cost and logistical complexity and may require special training. For some community-scale systems, the pH of the source or product water must be controlled to achieve peak performance (17, 26), requiring a chemical supply and a relatively high level of operator skill. Although many adsorbent materials are proposed as low-cost alternatives for resource-constrained settings (e.g., 26), few papers consider the cost of acquiring the precursor materials for processing (120) or the cost of maintaining a supply chain of the processed material such that it is readily accessible in remote rural areas, both of which can be significant. Safe water systems that have demonstrated sustainable operation over time (≥ 2 years) have used a combination of technology and business model innovation to address these challenges [e.g., for As mitigation (110)].

4.1.3. Precipitation/coagulation. Precipitation/coagulation processes rely on the addition of salts and coagulants to regulate solution pH and enhance the formation of flocs, which are later removed through sedimentation or filtration. Precipitation processes reduce contaminant concentrations through the precipitation of solid minerals containing the contaminant (e.g., calcium arsenate), whereas coprecipitation processes generate solid particles that act as an adsorbent for the contaminant [e.g., aluminum or iron (hydr)oxides precipitating and then acting as an arsenic adsorbent] (17).

Precipitation/coagulation approaches have been used efficaciously in resource-constrained settings in India, Argentina, Ethiopia, and the United States in recent pilot- or full-scale installations to remove As (68, 121), F (17), and Cr (114). The Nalgonda technique is an established precipitation/coagulation approach developed specifically for resource-constrained settings that targets F through the addition of lime and alum (34). While this technique has been widely promoted in India, it has not been scaled up significantly because of challenges that are common to many precipitation/coagulation approaches, such as operational complexity, residual aluminum or salts left in solution, and a tendency to produce large quantities of waste sludge (17, 34). Air oxidation followed by in situ coprecipitation with naturally occurring iron addresses some of these challenges by eliminating external chemical addition, and is commonly used in Vietnam to remove As (17). However, to be effective, the contaminated aquifer must contain a high enough concentration of naturally occurring iron to coprecipitate with the contaminant, limiting its applicability.

4.1.4. Electrocoagulation. EC is a coprecipitation process that generates in situ adsorbents through the application of an external voltage to metal sheets (typically aluminum or iron) in contaminated water (122, 123). The sacrificial anode material is electrochemically corroded, which oxidizes the zero-valent source metal, generating precipitates with a strong affinity for adsorbing numerous aqueous contaminants. Typically, coagulants such as alum or polyaluminum chloride are then added to help remove the solids. Pilot installations of iron- and aluminum-based EC reactors of varying scales have been built across India, China, and Bangladesh to remediate As (124–127) and F (128, 129).

EC is advantageous because it is highly effective in diverse feed waters, produces little waste sludge compared with other removal methods, and does not typically require the sourcing and procurement of hazardous chemicals or specialized adsorbent media (122, 123). These advantages can be especially beneficial in remote resource-constrained settings with a lower capacity to handle hazardous materials, higher last-mile distribution costs for specialized media, and higher transport costs for waste disposal. Key challenges facing EC systems include passivation of the metal cathode, the need to replace the sacrificial anode, and the need for electricity (122, 123). An electrochemical As remediation plant in India, based on EC processes, has used a viable business model to sell As-safe water at a locally affordable price in a remote village for several years (127). This demonstrates that an EC-based process can consistently meet water demand in a region with intermittent electricity, and that its high contaminant removal efficiency can offset the added electricity cost.

4.1.5. Advanced oxidation/reduction processes. AOPs/ARPs refer to processes that generate strong oxidative or reductive species in water, which are then used to degrade a wide variety of organic and inorganic contaminants into carbon dioxide, water, and either less toxic species or species that are easier to separate from the system in a subsequent treatment step (130). The oxidants in AOPs are typically hydroxyl radicals (sometimes sulfate or chlorine radicals), generated through ozone (O₃), UV, electrochemical, catalytic, physical (e.g., sonochemical), and hybrid processes. A wide variety of catalysts have been tested, including metals, clays, carbon materials, composite materials, and semiconductors (e.g., TiO₂, ZnO, WO₃, Cu₂O). These differ with respect to raw material cost, market availability, catalytic effectiveness, and ability to accelerate reaction time. The most common combinations of processes that are established at full scale involve O₃, O₃ and hydrogen peroxide (O₃/H₂O₂, called the peroxone process), UV, UV and chloride (UV/Cl₂), and Fenton's reagent processes with iron species [Fe(II) or Fe(III)] using either UV or solar radiation (130). A major advantage of these approaches is the lack of a contaminant-rich waste that must be disposed of at the end of the process.

Passivation:

the buildup of surface layers on an electrode surface over time that reduces contaminant removal efficiency of EC processes Capital costs: costs related to acquiring, upgrading, and maintaining physical infrastructure for the safe water approach

Multiple pilot- and full-scale demonstrations have been reported for AOPs to remove pharmaceuticals and PCPs (e.g., 131, 132) and pesticides (e.g., 133), as well as ARPs to remove Cr (134). Most demonstrations occurred in the United States, Spain, and China, and targeted large-scale water treatment plants (>30 m³/day). Key barriers to implementing AOPs/ARPs in resourceconstrained settings include high costs, operational complexity, potentially harmful oxidation byproducts, and local availability of catalysts and other chemicals. Costs are driven by the material costs of chemicals and catalysts as well as the electricity costs, which are determined by the energy efficiency. In a recent comprehensive review of the AOP literature, Miklos et al. (130) found that the energy efficiency of an AOP is influenced by water matrix, process capacity, and various energy-independent process parameters, such as oxidant or catalyst dose. This has resulted in a wide variation in reported energy efficiencies of similar AOPs. Despite this variation, the energy required to mitigate contamination tends to be higher for ultrasound, UV/catalyst, and electrochemical processes than for photo-Fenton, UV-based, and O₃-based processes, translating into relatively higher costs for these processes when scaled up. Given the ubiquity of EOC contamination, there is a need to explore the economic viability and applicability of these approaches for remote and resource-constrained settings.

4.1.6. Biological processes. Biosorption processes use microbes to promote accumulation of a contaminant in a biomass, which is then disposed of. Biotransformation processes use microbes to transform contaminants into a more desirable, usually less toxic state [e.g., reduction of Cr(VI) to less toxic, less mobile Cr(III)]. Biological processes are advantageous because they tend to have lower operating costs and limited chemical inputs, handle multiple contaminants, and produce minimal waste sludge (135). However, they tend to have relatively high capital costs and can be sensitive to environmental conditions, resulting in increased operational complexity (135).

The use of biofilters to remove pharmaceuticals and PCPs in drinking water is well established in Europe and is beginning to emerge in the United States (136), with recent pilot-scale demonstrations to remove Mn in China and the United States (137, 138). Slow sand filters (SSFs) are a type of biofilter colonized by microbial populations that attach to sand grains and grow on the steady influx of nutrients (e.g., ammonia, methane) in the source water (136). They have been used to remove pesticides, pharmaceuticals, and other organic contaminants in the United Kingdom and United States (24, 139). SSFs have also been used to remove moderate levels of As in Vietnam (140), though this removal is attributed primarily to coprecipitation with the naturally occurring iron in the feed water (140). Biological reduction processes have been used at the pilot scale to efficaciously remove Cr in South Africa (141) and nitrates at numerous locations in the United States and Europe (summarized in 142). Most pilot- and full-scale systems have been large scale (>35 m³/h), though a small-scale (0.15 m³/h) system was piloted efficaciously in Iran (143). Few long-term pilot studies or economic assessments have been completed in conditions relevant to resource-constrained communities.

4.1.7. Solar stills. Distillation is the process of evaporating water and condensing the resulting vapor within the same system. While distillation processes include MSF, MEE, and MVC, these technologies are only affordable at capacities above $3,000 \text{ m}^3/\text{day}$ and for higher salinities than those typically present in groundwater (87). Thus, this section focuses specifically on solar stills in which feed water contained in a sealed basin is evaporated using solar energy transmitted through a plastic or glass cover, and the condensate flows along the underside of the cover to a collection trough. Efficacious household solar still pilots have been performed to remove TDS in Mexico (144), in India (145, 146), and in Bangladesh (147), and to remove As in India (145). However,

distillation does not remove chemicals with boiling points lower than or near that of water, such as chlorine and volatile organic compounds.

Reported benefits of solar stills include the ability to run off-grid, removal of almost all contaminants, and a modular design. Reported drawbacks include high capital costs relative to other desalination technologies (87) and significant maintenance requirements, including removal of algae and of sand and dust from the still cover. Solar stills are more attractive for small production volumes because the required land area scales linearly with the production rate. Large systems may additionally require pumps to transfer feed, product, and brine streams, requiring an external energy source. A recent review found that still efficiencies range from 23% to 60% (148). However, efficiency will vary annually and by the hour. Therefore, it is important to note the climatic conditions and duration used in the efficiency calculations. Hundreds of solar still designs have been proposed and tested, with recent designs focused on enhancing the traditional design to include energy storage materials and/or wick materials (146, 147, 149).

4.2. Waste Management

Most chemical water treatment processes produce significant amounts of solid and liquid wastes that are contaminant enriched and must be disposed of, monitored, or processed to recover resources. Solid wastes include spent adsorbents or ion exchange resins, as well as slurries containing coagulated salt flocs. Liquid wastes are produced from the backwash, regeneration, and rinse steps of adsorption, ion exchange, and precipitation processes as well as the concentrate streams from membrane processes. The characteristics of the waste are determined largely by the concentration and composition of the feed water and the efficiency of the removal process (11, 150). Highly efficient removal processes, or membrane processes with a high water recovery ratio, tend to produce a more highly concentrated, and therefore more hazardous, waste stream. If waste is not properly managed, it can become a new source of chemical contamination, potentially polluting previously uncontaminated aquifers or accumulating in soil and plants (151). Despite their importance, the disposal practices used in pilot- and full-scale studies are only rarely reported or described in detail.

In LMICs, solid wastes and sludge produced by community-scale and household filters are often disposed of in nearby ponds or on open fields with minimal site preparation and essentially no monitoring (11, 152). In HICs, contaminant-rich sludges are often disposed of in landfills, though there has been some debate about long-term stability (153). Recently, As- and F-laden wastes were successfully solidified and stabilized in construction materials, such as mud bricks (e.g., 154), cement (155), and concrete (e.g., 156, 157). However, these methods have not been scaled up, and some authors have argued that the stigma likely to be associated with a construction project using materials enriched with hazardous contaminants would pose too great a risk for any builder to agree to use the materials (158). A few recent studies have reported on waste disposal methods used in sustained operations of As removal plants, in which treated water is consumed by users. One study reported storing sludge in a monitored, aerated pit to maintain oxic conditions so that the As will remain bound to the media (159). Another study reported collection of the sludge by an environmental management company registered with and permitted by the state government for handling of hazardous wastes, and sending it for storage at an approved hazardous chemical waste site (127).

The large quantities of concentrated brine produced by membrane technologies is a major burden for membrane approaches, particularly for inland treatment plants (12). Brine is generally disposed of through surface water discharge, sewer discharge, deep-well injection, evaporation ponds, or land application (12). The choice of a management option can depend on the quantity, quality, and composition of the waste; the location of the disposal site; the availability of a **Brine:** the highly concentrated by-product of desalination processes

Avoidance approaches: safe

water approaches that avoid contamination through blending or seeking and developing new, less contaminated water sources receiving site; local regulations and permissions; public acceptance; costs of waste transportation and management; and the capacity of the facility for future expansion (12, 160). Surface water discharge has low operating costs and energy demand, but it can have large negative environmental impacts on the aquatic environment and salinity of semiclosed areas (161). Discharge into sewage has been widely adopted for small-scale brackish water desalination, but it can hinder the biological processes of the wastewater treatment plant if the dilution from other incoming sources is not high enough (12). Deep-well injection is generally considered in the absence of other options, and it requires careful prior study to avoid pollution of nearby aquifers that could be used as a source of drinking water (162). Evaporation ponds are the most expensive option and are used primarily in dry and semidry areas with an abundant source of solar energy and land availability (163). Land application includes spray irrigation of brine on salt-tolerant plants and grasses and is generally used for low volumes of brackish water brine, restricted by climactic conditions, seasonal demands, availability of suitable land, and groundwater conditions (164). In LMICs, brine is frequently discharged on land, in open sewers, or in surface water (89, 165). The water treatment literature currently lacks comprehensive studies on brine disposal in resource-constrained settings, including descriptions of existing practices and proposed solutions.

4.3. Avoidance Approaches

Avoidance approaches develop alternative safe water sources by blending contaminated water with different uncontaminated or less contaminated sources or by abandoning contaminated sources and seeking or developing new sources (including rainwater or surface water). Avoidance approaches can also include consolidating with another community water system or purchasing water from a nearby system or vendor. Most of the literature related to chemical contamination of drinking water in resource-constrained communities focuses on avoidance approaches that develop or seek new sources of water, including rainwater harvesting (RWH), alternative groundwater sources, and alternative surface water sources. We focus on these approaches below.

4.3.1. Rainwater harvesting. During the wet season, it is possible for communities to collect rainwater through household- or community-level RWH systems and use it for drinking, cooking, and other domestic needs. The primary advantages are available water near the point of use, minimal maintenance costs, and ease of operation and maintenance. In the past 2 decades, there have been significant developments and interest in RWH in LMICs, particularly in urban and periurban developing areas, largely to address issues of water scarcity. However, RWH has also been heavily promoted as an alternative safe water source for As- and TDS-affected regions, particularly in Vietnam (166), Nepal (167), Bangladesh (168), Palestine (169), and Bolivia (170).

Harvested rainwater is generally free from chemical contaminants, with some exceptions (170, 171). However, microbial contamination is common (166, 172, 173) and may come from the rooftop or catchment or from animals living near the cistern (169). As a result, point-of-use treatment to reduce microbial contamination is often recommended. The lack of calcium, magnesium, sodium, and potassium in rainwater can also be detrimental to health, as surface and groundwater serve as a major dietary source of these minerals (174). Assessing these potential health trade-offs is a key aspect of implementing RWH as a safe water approach.

4.3.2. Alternative groundwater sources. Identifying an alternative groundwater source is a widely used and preferred mitigation strategy for any contaminant, both in HICs and in LMICs. This method can be significantly cheaper than chemical treatment if an alternative safe aquifer exists nearby with an available access point. However, it can be costly if a new groundwater access

point needs to be installed, which also bears the risk of having new unforeseen water quality problems. In addition, all alternative sources bear the risk that the water quality will change over time.

In Bangladesh, where a significant fraction of the rural population is exposed to As in groundwater, alternative groundwater sources have had the greatest impact on reducing exposure to date (81). This is largely due to the widespread testing and marking of hand-pumped shallow tubewells (STWs), which have enabled households to switch to nearby low-As STWs (81) or a nearby community deep tubewells (DTW). DTWs are generally able to tap deeper aquifers with lower levels of As (175). Jamil et al. (176) recently estimated that the cost per reduced As exposure as a result of well testing that resulted in well-switching to an STW was nearly 10 times lower than the cost of installing a DTW or a piped water supply. Surveys in India have suggested that well-switching could be an effective mitigation strategy for F and NO_3^- contamination there as well (81).

With well-switching, the time spent collecting water tends to increase significantly; in one study in Bangladesh, water collection time increased 15-fold (177). This cost is borne primarily by women and girls (178), potentially exacerbating inequalities and reinforcing gender stereotypes (179). This burden must be weighed against the social risk of arsenicosis, which is also borne disproportionately by women and girls (180). A more distant water source could also mean that more water is stored in the home for longer periods, which could increase its risk of becoming microbially contaminated if it is not stored properly. A recent study found that households that had switched to As-safe tubewells (which tended to be further away) exhibited a 46% increase in childhood mortality compared with neighboring households that did not switch (181). All of these risks and trade-offs must be weighed against the risk of not avoiding the chemical contamination.

4.3.3. Alternative surface water sources. Another alternative safe water approach is to switch to a surface water source, either protecting or treating the source to avoid or reduce any microbial contamination. For small water treatment systems in HICs, this approach could include connecting to a public water supply or combining with multiple communities to form a larger system (182). In LMICs, this might include a community or household water treatment filter or building a protected dug well (DW). Technologies used to treat microbial contamination in low-income regions at the community and household scales have recently been reviewed (15).

In Bangladesh, thousands of SSFs, pond sand filters (PSFs), and DWs were installed by the government and nongovernmental organizations before 2005 in response to widespread As contamination (16, 173). However, subsequent studies showed high frequencies of bacterial contamination in the PSFs and DWs, particularly in the dry season (173), and nearly a quarter of the systems were quickly abandoned (16). Even when they were functional, studies showed that only approximately 50% of people with access to these options were actually using them (183). Key factors correlated with high functionality of the community-managed systems were similar to factors correlated with high functionality of community-managed As remediation filters; a sense of community ownership in terms of contributions of labor, time, or money and the presence of a paid caretaker all increased the likelihood of functionality (16). This highlights the importance of an appropriate delivery model to ensure financial viability, pay key staff, and involve the community as a key stakeholder (17). It also highlights the importance of sociopsychological factors, such as a sense of community ownership, that both significantly affect performance outcomes and can be affected by the implementation approach or behavior change strategy of the implementing organization (18).

5. COSTS OF TREATING OR AVOIDING CHEMICAL CONTAMINATION

In this section, we review recent studies of the cost of provision of safe drinking water to address chemical contamination. We have included only efficacious studies (as defined in Section 4) in

Tubewell: a type of water well in which a long stainless steel tube or pipe is bored into an underground aquifer, generally affixed with a hand pump

Shallow tubewell

(STW): a tubewell that is less than approximately 50 m deep

Deep tubewell

(DTW): a tubewell that is greater than approximately 150 m deep

Well-switching:

a household with an unsafe tubewell switching to a nearby safe tubewell, often in association with blanket contaminant testing efforts



Figure 2

The levelized cost of water (LCOW) versus (*a*) feed water concentration and (*b*) system size for various treatment approaches (*indicated by symbol shape*) and contaminants (*indicated by symbol color*). The LCOW may consider only operational and maintenance costs (*indicated by open symbols*) or may consider operational plus fixed costs, such as capital, installation, and/or other costs (*indicated by filled symbols*). In all cases, final contaminant concentrations were less than the World Health Organization Maximum Contaminant Limit and guideline values presented in **Table 1**, the US Environmental Protection Agency guideline value for total dissolved solids (TDS), or a standard as defined in the study for emerging organic contaminants (EOCs). Reported LCOW values vary by up to three orders of magnitude, even when considering the same contaminant or technology approach and similar feed water concentrations and system scales. The **Supplemental Material** includes a table summarizing each data point as well as parallel figures separated by individual contaminants. This figure was compiled from data in References 86–93, 95–101, 104, 106–108, 110–117, 121, 124, 126, 128, 129, 131, 133, 144, 145, 168, 184, and 185.

Supplemental Material >

Recurring operating and maintenance costs: ongoing expenses related to operating and maintaining the safe water approach real or realistic water matrices at the pilot scale. Following the literature, we focus mainly on the water supply cost (as borne by the provider) as opposed to water supply prices (as seen by the consumer). However, a few authors report market prices rather than costs for household filters. We also note that, in some cases, the consumer bears a portion of the cost of water provision. For example, the consumer may bear the cost of safe conveyance of water to the home, up to the so-called last mile, contributing a critical component to complete the safe water system (15). Prepaid meters or microcredit can be important mechanisms to help finance these costs; however, we do not review this literature here. We present the reported LCOWs of safe water solutions based on pilot studies, followed by a review of power system costs, the cost of lifting water from the ground, waste management costs, and other reported costs.

5.1. Levelized Cost of Water

The most commonly reported metric across technologies and contaminants is the LCOW (in dollars per cubic meter). This is intended to be a holistic measure of the costs, ideally accounting for the full capital and recurring operating and maintenance costs of a system over its useful life, allowing for a comparison between alternative approaches. **Figure 2** shows the LCOW as a function of feed water concentration (**Figure 2***a*) and system scale (**Figure 2***b*) for various safe water

approaches and contaminants. Pilots are further disaggregated into specific adsorbent materials or processes (e.g., RO versus EDR within the membrane category) in the **Supplemental Material**. This also includes a complete table of the LCOWs, pilot locations, feed and product concentrations, factors included in the cost estimation, and study citations, along with some additional information about the pilots.

In **Figure 2** we observe the range of contaminants, approaches, feed concentrations, and scales that have been used in pilot tests with LCOW estimates to address chemical contamination in drinking water, allowing for the identification of data gaps. In our preliminary review, the literature includes significantly more pilots for the treatment of As compared with other contaminants. Treatment of Cd, Pb, and nitrates is minimally represented, and no pilots meeting our criteria were found for Mn, Se, or U. Most of the studies for a given contaminant consider similar feed concentrations, which are meant to reflect the average or upper quartile of concentrations found in the environment at specific locations; more study is needed to understand how cost changes with feed concentrations found in different locations. Notably, certain approaches (e.g., AOPs) and contaminants (e.g., F, EOCs, Cr) have largely been studied in real and realistic water matrices only at relatively large scales (>100 m³/day capacity). This can make it difficult to extrapolate results and costs down to scales most relevant for small water systems serving resource-constrained communities. We also note that the LCOW does not compare the approaches by any of the other critical dimensions (beyond cost) that are necessary for viability.

The reported LCOW values in Figure 2 vary by 1.5-3 orders of magnitude within each approach category and for most contaminants. The variations in reported LCOWs with contaminant or approach category do not appear to follow a trend (at this level of aggregation) with feed concentration or system scale, with the exception of membrane-based treatment of TDS, for which the LCOW decreases with increased system scale. This partially reflects the diversity of conditions represented within each approach category, including, for example, different catalysts and oxidants (for AOP approaches) or different adsorbent materials (for adsorption approaches). However, it also reflects the wide variation in the calculation methodology and components considered within the LCOW, and the limitations of using the LCOW as a comparative metric across studies. For example, the authors reporting the lowest LCOW values considered only the material cost of ion exchange media and its commercial waste management (111), while the LCOWs for some membrane systems considered the capital cost of the treatment process, water pumps, piping, storage tanks, and renewable power system, along with the cost of installation, consumables, maintenance, and component replacement (91). To explore this limitation further, Figure 3 presents the LCOW value and the components included in its calculation for two case studies: one approach category with a single contaminant (adsorbent approaches removing As) and one specific process within an approach category with a single contaminant (RO membrane processes removing TDS).

For the adsorbent approaches shown in **Figure 3**, there is wide variation in the LCOWs of both household-scale and community-scale systems. Two studies (105, 107) state costs with no indication of what is included, making it difficult to fully identify trends. One very high LCOW for the household filter reported by Tomlinson et al. (116) represents the market price (rather than cost) of consumables for an off-the-shelf pitcher filter sold in the United States intended for low-income users. This large variation may reflect a large profit margin, highlighting the difficulty of comparing LCOWs based on market prices to those based on costs. The variation also likely reflects differences in the filters' performance; the pitcher filter has additional features, such as higher throughput, that consumers in HICs may be willing (and able) to pay for compared to filters designed for LMICs. Similar feature differences can be obscured in comparisons of LCOWs among filters or treatment systems that are all designed for LMIC markets; these filters may still

Supplemental Material >



Figure 3

Comparison of the reported levelized cost of water (LCOW) and principal components considered in the LCOW calculation for two specific treatment approach/contaminant combinations: adsorbent arsenic removal and reverse osmosis (RO) total dissolved solids removal. The solid portion of each bar represents the operational costs, if operational costs were separately reported per unit volume of water produced. Adsorbents were used in either household-scale filters or community-scale treatment plants. All RO systems were community scale. References in the figure correspond to References 86–93, 97, 101, 104–108, and 116.

differ significantly in terms of ease of use, ease of maintenance, treatment time, ease of water conveyance, or other factors.

The RO case study in **Figure 3** offers a clearer picture of the variability in the type of components that are often considered in the calculation of the LCOW. As expected, reported costs tend to be higher for more comprehensive estimates that include more diverse components. Capital equipment and energy are the most frequently reported cost components, with waste management as the least commonly reported. No single paper includes all components. Some trends can be discerned from a few studies that include the same components; LCOW estimates for distributed, small-scale renewable energy powered RO are higher than those for installations connected to grid-based energy sources. However, it is difficult to draw conclusions across the breadth of studies available due to the lack of consistent LCOW methodology.

In addition to the variation regarding which specific components were taken into consideration, we observed significant variation in how each component cost was calculated. For example, capital costs were calculated in at least six different ways: actual purchase price by researchers, actual purchase price by end users, projected cost at scale, quotes from a system/component supplier, estimates based on previous literature (dollars per cubic meter or dollars per component from other articles), use of a proxy for capital cost (e.g., dollars per square meter of membrane area),

or no basis given. Similarly, energy costs were calculated as follows: actual consumption over the course of the pilot, actual consumption extended to a different system scale or assuming higherefficiency components, assumed consumption based on previous literature, or no basis given. We also found no standard methodology for selecting interest rates or system lifetime; for the RO case study, interest rates varied between 3% and 12% over assumed system lifetimes of 3 to 20 years. One study (93) analyzed the effect of system lifetime on estimated costs. These variations make comparing costs between studies difficult and often inappropriate. We note that the diversity of conditions studied adds breadth and depth to the literature and that not all LCOW values are meant to be directly compared. However, we also note that LCOW values are often compared between common processes without due consideration or transparent reporting of variations in the underlying calculation methodology.

5.2. Power System Costs

An off-grid renewable energy system may be of interest in low-income communities due to lack of local grid availability or the desire to reduce annual operating costs for the community. Off-grid renewable energy solutions are also of interest because of the potential for environmental and human health benefits (87). In this section, we discuss current literature pertaining to off-grid and renewable energy systems directly tied to potable water treatment.

One concern with renewable energy-based off-grid systems is the high up-front capital cost, particularly in low-income communities, which tend to be sensitive to these costs (87). Field pilots that include cost estimates for solar-powered chemical remediation were reviewed for the treatment of F (128) and TDS (87, 89-91, 93, 99). Wright & Winter (87) interviewed personnel at Tata Projects, a large supplier of on-grid community-scale RO systems in India. While the company had also installed pilots of a photovoltaic (PV) system, the capital cost of this system was reported to be 58% higher than that of the on-grid system. The interview further revealed that local financial institutions were not willing to increase the payback period to account for this added capital cost, despite the fact that the operating costs would drop by 54% (87). Al Suleimani & Nair (93) estimated a capital cost increase of 48% when switching from an off-grid diesel system to an offgrid solar power system, translating to a 25% decrease in the LCOW over a 20-year lifetime. Bilton et al. (186) provided a theoretical feasibility study of community-scale PV-RO systems as a function of location and water demand and provided results in the form of global maps indicating the estimated cost of water (in dollars per cubic meter) and array area (square meters) required. The western half of Mexico, northern Africa, southern Africa, much of the Arabian peninsula, and northern Australia are some of the areas identified in which they predicted a lower LCOW for a solar-powered system than for a diesel-powered system (186). Other authors have completed theoretical design and optimization studies of PV, wind, diesel, and hybrid schemes (summarized in 187).

A few studies looked specifically at the environmental impact of small-scale renewable energy– powered chemical remediation. Ranjan & Kaushik (188) completed an economic assessment of 10 solar still designs using a standard economic model that accounted for the equivalent cost of environmental degradation and high-grade energy savings. Ramanujan et al. (165) completed a theoretical design and environmental sustainability analysis for a PV-EDR brackish water desalination system for a community in the Gaza Strip. They found an order-of-magnitude reduction in the carbon footprint of the use-phase energy consumption and a reduced environmental burden on groundwater extraction versus the existing on-grid RO systems, but pointed out the need for further analysis of the land use for the PV panels and the ecological impacts of brine discharge (165).

5.3. Lifting Water Costs

The cost associated with lifting water from a groundwater well to the treatment plant, or from a surface water source to an overhead tank, is rarely considered in the reviewed literature. Of the 70 pilot studies that include cost estimates shown in Figure 2, only 3 studies explicitly consider the cost of lifting water (92, 106, 110). For some, this is because there is no obvious economic cost; for example, Sarkar et al. (109) retrofit an existing hand pump with As-selective adsorbents and do not include the human labor required to use the hand pump in their analysis. Other studies assume that this cost is negligible relative to the cost of treatment. However, this is not always the case. Mondal et al. (106) estimated the cost of lifting water for their adsorbent-based As remediation pilot at 30% of the LCOW. Analyzing technologies for the removal of TDS from groundwater, Nayar et al. (189) compared the thermodynamic least energy to complete desalination with the energy required for lifting the feed water from a groundwater source. The study found that for brackish water wells for which the pumping height exceeds 50 m, the energy demand for the lift could be larger than the energy required to desalinate. Wells of this depth are not uncommon; 43% of wells in the United States have depths greater than 50 m (190), and simulations have suggested that approximately 16% of the global land area has a water table depth of >40 m (191). Lifting energy could be a major component of overall energy consumption, and cost, in these areas.

Another plausible reason to exclude the cost of lifting water is the argument that this cost will be the same for all technologies, and so will not have an impact on technology selection. However, membrane-based technologies, such as RO, may be implemented with vastly different recovery ratios [25% (89) versus 97% (101)], which will impact the amount of water that must be lifted from the ground. This trade-off should be considered along with the energetic and capital costs of choosing a higher recovery design.

5.4. Waste Management Costs

Waste management costs for many chemical water treatment processes are highly dependent on specific operating parameters and location, making them difficult to predict and generalize. Local contaminant concentrations in the feed water will affect total waste volume. In most chemical treatment processes, operating parameters (often in addition to system design parameters) control the amount of contaminant removed per process cycle, which affects cost in two opposing ways: More efficient processes tend to produce less waste (reducing disposal costs), but more highly concentrated, and therefore more hazardous, wastes (increasing disposal costs). Disposal costs tend to increase linearly with the waste volume, but increase suddenly and significantly once a certain hazardous threshold of contaminant concentration is met. Hazardous disposal costs are based on location-specific factors, such as local regulatory disposal and handling requirements, the availability of skilled personnel to handle the waste, and the distance to suitable receiving sites. Many process-specific waste management methods depend on location as well; for example, the capital costs of building evaporation ponds depend on local land prices, and their performance depends on local solar insolation and wind conditions. Similarly, the cost of installing a deep injection well depends on the local geology. All of these factors make it difficult to predict waste management costs to within a wide margin of error until the location and operating conditions of a treatment plant are known.

The challenge of highly variable waste management costs is compounded by the fact that these costs often account for a significant fraction of the LCOW. Frey et al. (192) estimate that the cost of handling wastes generated by As removal processes (coagulation, lime softening, activated alumina, anion exchange, and RO) accounts for 12% to 88% of the total water cost for US small water systems, assuming nonhazardous disposal. The cost of sludge treatment during operation

of a small pilot electrocoagulation system (12 L/h) using aluminum electrodes to remove F in Australia was estimated as 22.2% of the total water cost (129). Results from a pilot nanofiltration system to remove F in South Brazil were used to project costs for a 3,200 m³/day system that would dispose of concentrate in the municipal sewer; for initial F concentrations of 2–4 mg/L, the cost of waste disposal accounted for 32.4% to 47% of the total water cost (96). The cost of disposing of As-laden sludge through a professional hazardous waste handling company was estimated as up to 5% of the total water cost (a conservative maximum estimate) (125); the low value was attributed to the very low quantities of sludge produced during the treatment process. Chen et al. (193) examined the cost trade-offs in California between using an As adsorbent media to exhaustion, resulting in hazardous waste, versus less-efficient use of the media, which avoided the hazardous waste designation. They found that the cost of media replacement dominated over the costs of waste transport and disposal, regardless of whether the waste was designated as hazardous or non-hazardous. Brine management has been estimated to account for between 5% and 33% of the total water cost (194). Other estimates have suggested a range of \$0.40–1.80/m³ of concentrate (195).

5.5. Other Costs

Various categories of costs have been considered in the calculation of the up-front capital expenditure and recurring operational expenses reported in Section 5.1. For capital expenditure, most papers consider only the equipment necessary for the treatment process. Other reported costs appearing in a minority of pilots include, as a percentage of the LCOW (with the countries of the pilots): civil structure [7.8–12.2%, India and United States (88, 97)], engineering costs [including contractor overhead and engineering, legal, and administrative costs; 3.5–4.5%, Spain (133)], water meters [2.6%, Brazil (96)], and the costs of installing a well [1.8%, Brazil (96)]. Additional other costs as a percentage of the process equipment capital include manufacturing overhead [16.4%, India (125)]; technology installation [11–25%, India and Mexico (89, 91)]; valves and piping [15%, United States (114)]; electrical systems, instrumentation, and controls [15%, United States (114)]; and construction-related costs [site work, earthwork, labor, engineering costs, etc.; 57.5%, United States (114)]. Remaining other costs are minor (<1% of LCOW or capital).

For recurring operating and maintenance expenditure, most studies consider only the operating costs, consisting of consumable chemicals and electricity required for the treatment process itself. Additional materials costs for maintenance, generally composed of chemicals and materials required for cleaning, are considered in a small subset of studies, though these costs are rarely disaggregated from the treatment chemical and material costs. An additional small subset of studies consider replacement costs for process equipment (e.g., membranes, UV lamps, batteries, solar panels). Additional other costs in operating and maintenance include, as a percentage of operating and maintenance costs, operator labor [including labor taxes; 9.7–74%, India, Brazil, and Mexico (88, 89, 96, 110)] and water testing and analysis [10.1%, Mexico (89)].

The wide variation in operator labor costs is likely, at least partially, a reflection of economies of scale. A single plant of 3,200 m³/day has a labor contribution of 9.7% (96), whereas three plants of \leq 30 m³/day have a labor contribution of 52–74% (88, 89, 110). Notably, however, of the three membrane-based treatment processes in this subset, only the 3,200 m³/day plant considers the cost of concentrate management, which accounts for 45% of the operating and maintenance costs. This demonstrates the importance of considering all costs to understand the true cost drivers of a safe water approach.

The single study reporting water testing and analysis (89) costs targets NO_3^- removal and includes monthly testing for pH, alkalinity, chlorine, hardness, iron, copper, and nitrates with bacteriological testing twice per year. Several authors have noted the critical importance of an

enabling environment that includes a network of reliable analytical labs offering high-quality water testing at an affordable price to the success of safe water approaches (8, 17). The significant size of these costs relative to other operating and maintenance costs (>10%) demonstrates the need for innovation to produce accurate, robust, low-cost analytical techniques to support affordable safe water approaches.

Several notable costs are not typically discussed in the literature of safe water approaches, though they may significantly influence the cost of delivering water and can be affected by aspects of the technology and the business model design. One of these is the cost required for training to build local capacity to a level where operators and skilled technicians are available to operate, maintain, and repair the equipment required to consistently deliver safe water. Many studies stress the need for suitable training programs when designing for resource-constrained communities (see 7 and references therein). We could not find reports of costs of a training program associated with delivering a safe water solution to resource-constrained communities. Chamberlain & Sabatini (104) estimated a cost of \$0.40/m³ for expenditures on direct support, which they defined as all activities associated with a new (or unfamiliar) technology or process. However, they did not specify the activities supported by the costs or their marginal impact on outcomes. Without such reports, one cannot link the technical complexity of a safe water approach (which may be affected by design decisions) to the resulting cost of required training, limiting feedback from what may be a significant cost driver. Similarly, a growing body of research (reviewed in 18) has identified factors that determine whether or not certain behaviors are adopted or maintained for safe drinking water consumption, and demonstrated that these factors can be used to guide implementation strategies that produce improved behavior change outcomes (183). However, there is not yet a literature that documents the programmatic costs of implementing strategies that target specific factors on the basis of different behavior change techniques.

6. CONCLUSION

Chemical contamination in drinking water is a global issue affecting more than one billion people, placing them at risk of adverse health impacts and water scarcity. This global prevalence of exposure to chemical contamination leads to increased health impacts, including cancers, cognitive deficits, neurological disorders, hypertension, bone deformities, endocrine disorders, and cardiovascular disease. Many safe water approaches to address chemical contamination have been proven to be efficacious in pilot- or full-scale demonstrations targeting use in resource-constrained settings. These include treatment approaches to remove chemical contamination and alternative strategies that utilize chemically safe water sources to blend or replace contaminated sources. The reported LCOW of these options varies by three orders of magnitude between different safe water approaches, between different pilot demonstrations within a single approach, and within reports of a single treatment process removing a single contaminant. In many cases, the LCOW is not calculated on the basis of the same cost categories or components. This highlights both the need to move away from direct LCOW comparisons and the need for careful, contextual reporting on the scope of LCOW measurements.

SUMMARY POINTS

1. More than one billion people globally are at risk of exposure to potential adverse health impacts from unhealthy or unsafe levels of chemical contaminants, including TDS, in their drinking water.

- 2. Treatment to remove chemical contamination is particularly difficult because most treatment technologies produce contaminant-enriched waste and multiple contaminants frequently co-occur. Both factors increase logistical complexity and cost.
- 3. India and Bangladesh are particularly strongly affected by chemical contamination in drinking water, with significant populations at risk of exposure to As, F, Mn, nitrates, and TDS.
- 4. Use of an alternative source can lead to new health impacts from other sources of contamination (e.g., microbes) that must be considered relative to the risk of health impacts from the original chemical contamination.
- 5. The LCOW of efficacious safe water approaches demonstrated at pilot or full scale varies by three orders of magnitude across approaches and contaminants targeted; there is no dominant, discernible trend with feed water concentration or system scale.
- 6. Large variations in the methodology used to calculate the LCOW and the cost components considered make it difficult to meaningfully compare LCOW values across studies, limiting the ability to discern trends across diverse field conditions from multiple studies.
- 7. Additional costs that are less commonly considered in the LCOW can contribute significantly to the end cost to the consumer. These include the costs of the power system; lifting water from a groundwater well; wastewater management; and other costs, such as labor, installation, engineering fees, and water analysis.
- 8. Additional costs are commonly left out of the LCOW in comparisons of safe water approaches under the argument (implicitly or explicitly) that they will be constant across approaches. However, these costs can be strongly influenced by features of different approaches and may have performance trade-offs within a given approach.

FUTURE ISSUES

- 1. Increased transparency is needed in the reporting of costs, including enough information for full replication of the reported cost calculation.
- 2. Innovation is needed to produce reliable, accurate, low-cost analytical techniques to monitor water quality.
- 3. Research is needed to understand the costs of training programs associated with delivering specific safe water solutions to resource-constrained communities as a function of technical complexity and of evidence-based behavior change strategies.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Ashok Gadgil for his critical insights, comments, and useful discussions. We thank the *Annual Review of Environment and Resources* Editorial Committee for clarifying suggestions and

comments, and Yuka Estrada for design work on the figures. We thank Marie-Thérèse Wright for her patience and guidance during the writing and editing process.

LITERATURE CITED

- 1. Prüss-Ustün A, Vickers C, Haefliger P, Bertollini R. 2011. Knowns and unknowns on burden of disease due to chemicals: a systematic review. *Environ. Health* 10:9–24
- 2. Lipczynska-Kochany E. 2018. Effect of climate change on humic substances and associated impacts on the quality of surface water and groundwater: a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 640/641:1548–65
- 3. Allaire M, Wu H, Lall U. 2018. National trends in drinking water quality violations. PNAS 115:2078-83
- Prüss-Ustün A, Wolf J, Bartram J, Clasen T, Cumming O, et al. 2019. Burden of disease from inadequate water, sanitation and hygiene for selected adverse health outcomes: an updated analysis with a focus on low- and middle-income countries. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 222:765–77
- McFarlane K, Harris LM. 2018. Small systems, big challenges: review of small drinking water system governance. *Environ. Rev.* 26:378–95
- Flanagan S, Spayd S, Procopio N, Marvinney R, Smith A, et al. 2016. Arsenic in private well water. Part 3 of 3: Socioeconomic vulnerability to exposure in Maine and New Jersey. *Sci. Total Environ.* 562:1019–30
- Jagtap S. 2019. Key guidelines for designing integrated solutions to support development of marginalised societies. *J. Clean. Prod.* 219:148–65
- Chakraborti D, Das B, Rahman M, Nayak B, Pal A, et al. 2017. Arsenic in groundwater of the Kolkata Municipal Corporation (KMC), India: critical review and modes of mitigation. *Chemosphere* 180:437–47
- Singh SK, Taylor RW. 2019. Assessing the role of risk perception in ensuring sustainable arsenic mitigation. *Groundw. Sustain. Dev.* 9:100241
- 10. Moore E, Matalon E, Balazs C, Clary J, Firestone L, et al. 2011. *The Human Costs of Nitrate-Contaminated Drinking Water in the San Joaquin Valley*. Oakland, CA: Pac. Inst.
- Clancy TM, Hayes KF, Raskin L. 2013. Arsenic waste management: a critical review of testing and disposal of arsenic-bearing solid wastes generated during arsenic removal from drinking water. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 47:10799–812
- Panagopoulos A, Haralambous KJ, Loizidou M. 2019. Desalination brine disposal methods and treatment technologies—a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 693:133545
- Rossiter H, Owusu P, Awuah E, Macdonald A, Schäfer A. 2010. Chemical drinking water quality in Ghana: water costs and scope for advanced treatment. *Sci. Total Environ.* 408:2378–86
- Hering JG, Katsoyiannis IA, Theoduloz GA, Berg M, Hug SJ. 2017. Arsenic removal from drinking water: experiences with technologies and constraints in practice. *J. Environ. Eng.* 143:3117002
- Amrose S, Burt Z, Ray I. 2015. Safe drinking water for low-income regions. Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 40:203–31
- Kabir A, Howard G. 2007. Sustainability of arsenic mitigation in Bangladesh: results of a functionality survey. Int. J. Environ. Health Res. 17:207–18
- Johnson AC, Bretzler A. 2017. Geogenic Contamination Handbook: Addressing Arsenic and Fluoride in Drinking Water. Dübendorf, Switz.: Fed. Inst. Aquat. Sci. Technol.
- Lilje J, Mosler HJ. 2017. Socio-psychological determinants for safe drinking water consumption behaviors: a multi-country review. J. Water Sanit. Hyg. Dev. 7:13–24
- Gebauer H, Saul CJ. 2014. Business model innovation in the water sector in developing countries. Sci. Total Environ. 488–489:512–20
- Teodosiu C, Gilca AF, Barjoveanu G, Fiore S. 2018. Emerging pollutants removal through advanced drinking water treatment: a review on processes and environmental performances assessment. *J. Clean. Prod.* 197:1210–21
- Pomati F, Orlandi C, Clerici M, Luciani F, Zuccato E. 2007. Effects and interactions in an environmentally relevant mixture of pharmaceuticals. *Toxicol. Sci.* 102:129–37
- Houtman CJ. 2010. Emerging contaminants in surface waters and their relevance for the production of drinking water in Europe. J. Integr. Environ. Sci. 7:271–95

- 23. Fluet MJ, Vescovi L, Bokoye AI. 2009. *Water and climate change: citizen mobilization, a source of solutions*. United Nations World Water Dev. Rep. N-3-2009, UNESCO, Paris
- D'Alessio M, Yoneyama B, Kirs M, Kisand V, Ray C. 2015. Pharmaceutically active compounds: their removal during slow sand filtration and their impact on slow sand filtration bacterial removal. *Sci. Total Environ.* 524–525:124–35
- Chowdhury S, Mazumder MA, Al-Attas O, Husain T. 2016. Heavy metals in drinking water: occurrences, implications, and future needs in developing countries. *Sci. Total Environ.* 569/570:476–88
- Joseph L, Jun BM, Flora JR, Park CM, Yoon Y. 2019. Removal of heavy metals from water sources in the developing world using low-cost materials: a review. *Chemosphere* 229:142–59
- 27. Bolisetty S, Peydayesh M, Mezzenga R. 2019. Sustainable technologies for water purification from heavy metals: review and analysis. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* 48:463–87
- 28. Shan Y, Mehta P, Perera D, Varela Y. 2018. *Cost and efficiency of arsenic removal from groundwater: a review.* United Nations Univ. Rep. 05, United Nations Univ. Inst. Water Environ. Health, Hamilton, Can.
- 29. Shakoor MB, Nawaz R, Hussain F, Raza M, Ali S, et al. 2017. Human health implications, risk assessment and remediation of As-contaminated water: a critical review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 601/602:756–69
- Kubier A, Pichler T. 2019. Cadmium in groundwater—a synopsis based on a large hydrogeochemical data set. Sci. Total Environ. 689:831–42
- 31. Fed. Provinc. Territ. Comm. Drink. Water. 2019. *Cadmium in drinking water: guideline technical document for public consultation*. Guideline, Health Canada, Ottawa, Can.
- 32. Moffat I, Martinova N, Seidel C, Thompson CM. 2018. Hexavalent chromium in drinking water. Am. Water Works Assoc. 110:E22-35
- Kimambo V, Bhattacharya P, Mtalo F, Mtamba J, Ahmad A. 2019. Fluoride occurrence in groundwater systems at global scale and status of defluoridation—state of the art. Groundw. Sustain. Dev. 9:100223
- Yadav K, Kumar S, Pham Q, Gupta N, Rezania S, et al. 2019. Fluoride contamination, health problems and remediation methods in Asian groundwater: a comprehensive review. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 182:109362
- 35. Pfadenhauer L, Burns J, Rohwer A, Rehfuess E. 2016. Effectiveness of interventions to reduce exposure to lead through consumer products and drinking water: a systematic review. *Environ. Res.* 147:525–36
- 36. Fed. Provinc. Territ. Comm. Drink. Water. 2016. Manganese in drinking water: document for public consultation. Guideline, Health Canada, Ottawa, Can.
- Bhatnagar A, Sillanpää M. 2011. A review of emerging adsorbents for nitrate removal from water. *Chem. Eng. J.* 168:493–504
- He Y, Xiang Y, Zhou Y, Yang Y, Zhang J, et al. 2018. Selenium contamination, consequences and remediation techniques in water and soils: a review. *Environ. Resour.* 164:288–301
- 39. Katsoyiannis I, Zouboulis A. 2013. Removal of uranium from contaminated drinking water: a mini review of available treatment methods. *Desalin. Water Treat.* 51:2915–25
- Pinto FS, Marques RC. 2017. Desalination projects economic feasibility: a standardization of cost determinants. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 78:904–15
- Al-Amshawee S, Yunus MYBM, Azoddein AAM, Hassell DG, Dakhil IH, Hasan HA. 2020. Electrodialysis desalination for water and wastewater: a review. *Chem. Eng.* 7. 380:122231
- Subramani A, Jacangelo J. 2015. Emerging desalination technologies for water treatment: a critical review. *Water Res.* 75:164–87
- 43. Tchounwou P, Yedjou CG, Udensi UK, Pacurari M, Stevens JJ, et al. 2019. State of the science review of the health effects of inorganic arsenic: perspectives for future research. *Environ. Toxicol.* 34:188–202
- 44. World Health Organ. 2011. Lead in drinking-water: background document for development of WHO Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality. Backgr. Pap., World Health Organ., Geneva
- 45. Boskabady M, Marefati N, Farkhondeh T, Shakeri F, Farshbaf A, Boskabady MH. 2018. The effect of environmental lead exposure on human health and the contribution of inflammatory mechanisms, a review. *Environ. Int.* 120:404–20
- 46. Ward M, Jones R, Brender J, de Kok T, Weyer P, et al. 2018. Drinking water nitrate and human health: an updated review. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 15:1557
- 47. Fed. Provinc. Territ. Comm. Drink. Water. 2014. *Guidelines for Canadian drinking water quality: selenium*. Guideline, Health Canada, Ottawa, Can.

- Waseem A, Ullah H, Rauf MK, Ahmad I. 2015. Distribution of natural uranium in surface and groundwater resources: a review. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 45:2391–423
- 49. Shammi M, Rahman MM, Bondad S, Modrud-Doza M. 2019. Impacts of salinity intrusion in community health: a review of experiences on drinking water sodium from coastal areas of Bangladesh. *Healthcare* 7:50
- Lei M, Zhang L, Lei J, Zong L, Li J, et al. 2015. Overview of emerging contaminants and associated human health effects. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2015:404796
- McLean JE, McNeill LS, Edwards MA, Parks JL. 2012. Hexavalent chromium review. Part 1: Health effects, regulations, and analysis. *7. Am. Water Works Assoc.* 104:E348–57
- Rahman SM, Kippler M, Tofail F, Bölte S, Hamadani JD, Vahter M. 2017. Manganese in drinking water and cognitive abilities and behavior at 10 years of age: a prospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Perspect*. 125:057003
- 53. Vinceti M, Crespi CM, Bonvicini F, Malagoli C, Ferrante M, et al. 2013. The need for a reassessment of the safe upper limit of selenium in drinking water. *Sci. Total Environ.* 443:633–42
- van Weert F, van der Gun J, Reckman J. 2009. Global overview on saline groundwater occurrence and genesis. Rep. 2009-1, Int. Groundw. Resour. Assess. Cent., Delft, Neth.
- Shukla S, Saxena A. 2018. Global status of nitrate contamination in groundwater: its occurrence, health impacts, and mitigation measures. In *Handbook of Environmental Materials Management*, ed. CM Hussain, pp. 1–21. Berlin: Springer
- aus der Beek T, Weber FA, Bergmann A, Hickmann S, Ebert I, et al. 2016. Pharmaceuticals in the environment—global occurrences and perspectives. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 35:823–35
- Frank JJ, Poulakos AG, Tornero-Velez R, Xue J. 2019. Systematic review and meta-analyses of lead (Pb) concentrations in environmental media (soil, dust, water, food, and air) reported in the United States from 1996 to 2016. *Sci. Total Environ.* 694:133489
- Rakib M, Sasaki J, Matsuda H, Fukunaga M. 2019. Severe salinity contamination in drinking water and associated human health hazards increase migration risk in the southwestern coastal part of Bangladesh. *J. Environ. Manag.* 240:238–48
- Gavrilescu M, Demnerová K, Aamand J, Agathos S, Fava F. 2015. Emerging pollutants in the environment: present and future challenges in biomonitoring, ecological risks and bioremediation. *New Biotechnol.* 32:147–56
- Rahman M, Yanful E, Jasim S. 2009. Occurrences of endocrine disrupting compounds and pharmaceuticals in the aquatic environment and their removal from drinking water: challenges in the context of the developing world. *Desalination* 248:578–85
- Ahmad A, Bhattacharya P. 2019. Environmental arsenic in a changing world. Groundw. Sustain. Dev. 8:169–71
- Chakraborti D, Rahman MM, Chatterjee A, Das D, Das B, et al. 2016. Fate of over 480 million inhabitants living in arsenic and fluoride endemic Indian districts: magnitude, health, socio-economic effects and mitigation approaches. *J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol.* 38:33–45
- Flanagan SV, Johnston RB, Zheng Y. 2012. Arsenic in tube well water in Bangladesh: health and economic impacts and implications for arsenic mitigation. *Bull. World Health Organ.* 90:839–46
- Bundschuh J, Litter MI, Parvez F, Román-Ross G, Nicolli HB, et al. 2012. One century of arsenic exposure in Latin America: a review of history and occurrence from 14 countries. *Sci. Total Environ.* 429:2–35
- Podgorski JE, Eqani SAMAS, Khanam T, Ullah R, Shen H, Berg M. 2017. Extensive arsenic contamination in high-pH unconfined aquifers in the Indus Valley. Sci. Adv. 3:e1700935
- 66. Murcott S. 2012. Arsenic Contamination in the World. London: Int. Water Assoc.
- Herrera MA, Martin-Alarcon DA, Gutiérrez M, Cuevas LR, Martn A, et al. 2019. Co-occurrence, possible origin, and health-risk assessment of arsenic and fluoride in drinking water sources in Mexico: geographical data visualization. *Sci. Total Environ.* 698:134168
- Litter MI, Ingallinella AM, Olmos V, Savio M, Difeo G, et al. 2019. Arsenic in Argentina: occurrence, human health, legislation and determination. *Sci. Total Environ.* 676:756–66
- 69. Mueller B. 2017. Arsenic in groundwater in the southern lowlands of Nepal and its mitigation options: a review. *Environ. Rev.* 25:296–305

- Gonzalez Rodriguez B, Rietveld L, Longley A, van Halem D. 2018. Arsenic contamination of rural community wells in Nicaragua: a review of two decades of experience. *Sci. Total Environ.* 657:1441–49
- Erickson M, Yager R, Kauffman L, Wilson J. 2019. Drinking water quality in the glacial aquifer system, northern USA. Sci. Total Environ. 694:133735
- Bretzler A, Lalanne F, Nikiema J, Podgorski J, Pfenninger N, et al. 2017. Groundwater arsenic contamination in Burkina Faso, West Africa: predicting and verifying regions at risk. *Sci. Total Environ*. 584/585:958–70
- Podgorski JE, Labhasetwar P, Saha D, Berg M. 2018. Prediction modeling and mapping of groundwater fluoride contamination throughout India. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 52:9889–98
- Edmunds WM, Smedley PL. 2013. Fluoride in natural waters. In *Essentials of Medical Geology*, ed. O Sellinus, pp. 311–36. Dordrecht, Neth.: Springer. Revis. ed.
- Rango T, Kravchenko J, Atlaw B, McCornick PG, Jeuland M, et al. 2012. Groundwater quality and its health impact: an assessment of dental fluorosis in rural inhabitants of the Main Ethiopian Rift. *Environ. Int.* 43:37–47
- Fewtrell L, Smith S, Kay D, Kay D, Bartram J. 2006. An attempt to estimate the global burden of disease due to fluoride in drinking water. *J. Water Health* 4:533–42
- 77. Olson E, Fedinick KP. 2016. What's in Your Water? Flint and Beyond. New York: Nat. Resour. Defense Counc.
- Frisbie SH, Mitchell EJ, Dustin H, Maynard DM, Sarkar B. 2012. World Health Organization discontinues its drinking-water guideline for manganese. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 120:775–78
- Ying SC, Schaefer MV, Cock-Esteb A, Li J, Fendorf S. 2017. Depth stratification leads to distinct zones of manganese and arsenic contaminated groundwater. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51:8926–32
- Bhowmik A, Alamdar A, Katsoyiannis I, Shen H, Ali N, et al. 2015. Mapping human health risks from exposure to trace metal contamination of drinking water sources in Pakistan. *Sci. Total Environ.* 538:306– 16
- van Geen A, Farooqi A, Kumar A, Khattak JA, Mushtaq N, et al. 2018. Field testing of over 30,000 wells for arsenic across 400 villages of the Punjab plains of Pakistan and India: implications for prioritizing mitigation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 654:1358–63
- Rasheed S, Siddique A, Sharmin T, Hasan A, Hanifi S, et al. 2016. Salt intake and health risk in climate change vulnerable coastal Bangladesh: What role do beliefs and practices play? *PLOS ONE* 11:e0152783
- Kordas K, Ravenscroft J, Cao Y, McLean E. 2018. Lead exposure in low and middle-income countries: Perspectives and lessons on patterns, injustices, economics, and politics. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 15:2351
- Hayes CR, Skubala ND. 2009. Is there still a problem with lead in drinking water in the European Union? *J. Water Health* 7:569–80
- 85. Ul-Haq N, Arain M, Badar N, Rasheed M, Haque Z. 2011. Drinking water: a major source of lead exposure in Karachi, Pakistan. *East. Mediterr: Health J.* 17:882–86
- Robinson R, Ho G, Mathew K. 1992. Development of a reliable low-cost reverse osmosis desalination unit for remote communities. *Desalination* 86:9–26
- Wright NC, Winter AG. 2014. Justification for community-scale photovoltaic-powered electrodialysis desalination systems for inland rural villages in India. *Desalination* 352:82–91
- Kelkar P, Joshi V, Ansari M, Manivel U. 2003. Performance evaluation of reverse osmosis desalination plants for rural water supply in developing country—a case study. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 89:243–61
- Elasaad H, Bilton A, Kelley L, Duayhe O, Dubowsky S. 2015. Field evaluation of a community scale solar powered water purification technology: a case study of a remote Mexican community application. *Desalination* 375:71–80
- Marques de Carvalho PC, Riffel DB, Freire C, Montenegro FFD. 2004. The Brazilian experience with a photovoltaic powered reverse osmosis plant. *Prog. Photovolt. Res. Appl.* 12:373–85
- Banat F, Qiblawey H, Al-Nasser Q. 2009. Economic evaluation of a small RO unit powered by PV installed in the village of Hartha, Jordan. *Desalin. Water Treat.* 3:169–74
- 92. Al-Wazzan Y, Safar M, Ebrahim S, Burney M, Mesri A. 2002. Desalting of subsurface water using spiralwound reverse osmosis (RO) system: technical and economic assessment. *Desalination* 143:21–28

- Al Suleimani Z, Nair VR. 2000. Desalination by solar-powered reverse osmosis in a remote area of the Sultanate of Oman. *Appl. Energy* 65:367–80
- Schmidt SA, Gukelberger E, Hermann M, Fiedler F, Großmann B, et al. 2016. Pilot study on arsenic removal from groundwater using a small-scale reverse osmosis system—towards sustainable drinking water production. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 318:671–78
- Elazhar F, Tahaikt M, Zouarhri A, Taky M, Hafsi M, et al. 2014. Defluoridation of Moroccan groundwater by nanofiltration and electrodialysis: performances and cost comparison. World Appl. Sci. J. 6:844–50
- Brião VB, Cuenca F, Pandolfo A, Cadore Favaretto DP. 2019. Is nanofiltration better than reverse osmosis for removal of fluoride from brackish waters to produce drinking water? *Desalin. Water Treat*. 158:20–32
- Choi JY, Lee T, Aleidan AB, Rahardianto A, Glickfeld M, et al. 2019. On the feasibility of small communities wellhead RO treatment for nitrate removal and salinity reduction. *J. Environ. Manag.* 250:109487
- Giagnorio M, Steffenino S, Meucci L, Zanetti MC, Tiraferri A. 2018. Design and performance of a nanofiltration plant for the removal of chromium aimed at the production of safe potable water. *J. Environ. Chem. Eng.* 6:4467–75
- He W, Amrose S, Wright N, Buonassisi T, Peters IM, Winter AG. 2020. Field demonstration of a costoptimized solar powered electrodialysis reversal desalination system. *Desalination* 476:114217
- Sahli MM, Tahaikt M, Achary I, Taky M, Elhanouni F, et al. 2006. Technical optimization of nitrate removal for groundwater by ED using a pilot plant. *Desalination* 189:200–8
- Oren Y, Korngold E, Daltrophe N, Messalem R, Volkman Y, et al. 2010. Pilot studies on high recovery BWRO-EDR for near zero liquid discharge approach. *Desalination* 261:321–30
- Wright NC. 2018. Design of cost-optimized village-scale electrodialysis systems for brackish water desalination. PhD Thesis, MIT, Cambridge, MA
- Jadhav SV, Bringas E, Yadav GD, Rathod VK, Ortiz I, Marathe KV. 2015. Arsenic and fluoride contaminated groundwaters: a review of current technologies for contaminants removal. *J. Environ. Manag.* 162:306–25
- Chamberlain JF, Sabatini DA. 2014. Water-supply options in arsenic-affected regions in Cambodia: targeting the bottom income quintiles. *Sci. Total Environ.* 488/489:521–31
- 105. Sen Gupta B, Chatterjee S, Rott U, Kauffman H, Bandopadhyay A, et al. 2009. A simple chemical free arsenic removal method for community water supply—a case study from West Bengal, India. *Environ. Pollut.* 157:3351–53
- Mondal S, Roy A, Mukherjee R, Mondal M, Karmakar S, et al. 2017. A socio-economic study along with impact assessment for laterite based technology demonstration for arsenic mitigation. *Sci. Total Environ*. 583:142–52
- Cui J, Du J, Yu S, Jing C, Chan T. 2015. Groundwater arsenic removal using granular TiO₂: integrated laboratory and field study. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 22:8224–34
- Shan H, Ma T, Wang Y, Zhao J, Han H, et al. 2013. A cost-effective system for in-situ geological arsenic adsorption from groundwater. *J. Contam. Hydrol.* 154:1–9
- 109. Sarkar S, Greenleaf JE, Gupta A, Ghosh D, Blaney LM, et al. 2010. Evolution of community-based arsenic removal systems in remote villages in West Bengal, India: assessment of decade-long operation. *Water Res.* 44:5813–22
- German MS, Watkins TA, Chowdhury M, Chatterjee P, Rahman M, et al. 2019. Evidence of economically sustainable village-scale microenterprises for arsenic remediation in developing countries. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 53:1078–86
- Stetter D, Dördelmann O, Overath H. 2002. Pilot scale studies on the removal of trace metal contaminations in drinking water treatment using chelating ion-exchange resins. *Water Sci. Technol. Water Supply* 2:25–35
- Piazzoli A, Antonelli M. 2018. Feasibility assessment of chromium removal from groundwater for drinking purposes by sorption on granular activated carbon and strong base anion exchange. *Water Air Soil Pollut.* 229:193
- Plummer S, Gorman C, Henrie T, Shimabuku K, Thompson R, Seidel C. 2018. Optimization of strongbase anion exchange O and M costs for hexavalent chromium treatment. *Water Res.* 139:420–33

- Blute N, Wu X, Porter K, Imamura G, McGuire M. 2013. *Hexavalent chromium removal*. Res. Proj. Rep., Dep. Public Health, Sacramento, CA
- Rubel F. 2014. Design Manual: Removal of Fluoride from Drinking Water Supplies by Activated Alumina. Washington, DC: Environ. Prot. Agency
- 116. Tomlinson M, Bommarito P, George A, Yelton S, Cable P, et al. 2019. Assessment of inorganic contamination of private wells and demonstration of effective filter-based reduction: a pilot-study in Stokes County, North Carolina. *Environ. Res.* 177:108618
- Pham TT, Nguyen VA, Van der Bruggen B. 2013. Pilot-scale evaluation of GAC adsorption using lowcost, high-performance materials for removal of pesticides and organic matter in drinking water production. *J. Environ. Eng.* 139:958–65
- van Halem D, Heijman S, Amy G, van Dijk J. 2009. Subsurface arsenic removal for small-scale application in developing countries. *Desalination* 248:241–48
- García J, Rousseau DPL, Morató J, Lesage E, Matamoros V, Bayona JM. 2010. Contaminant removal processes in subsurface-flow constructed wetlands: a review. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 40:561–661
- Quesada HB, Baptista ATA, Cusioli LF, Seibert D, de Oliveira Bezerra C, Bergamasco R. 2019. Surface water pollution by pharmaceuticals and an alternative of removal by low-cost adsorbents: a review. *Chemosphere* 222:766–80
- 121. Bordoloi S, Nath SK, Gogoi S, Dutta RK. 2013. Arsenic and iron removal from groundwater by oxidation-coagulation at optimized pH: laboratory and field studies. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 260:618–26
- 122. Moussa DT, El-Naas MH, Nasser M, Al-Marri MJ. 2017. A comprehensive review of electrocoagulation for water treatment: potentials and challenges. *J. Environ. Manag.* 186:24–41
- 123. Kobya M, Soltani RDC, Omwene PI, Khataee A. 2020. A review on decontamination of arseniccontained water by electrocoagulation: reactor configurations and operating cost along with removal mechanisms. *Environ. Technol. Innov.* 17:100519
- 124. Amrose S, Gadgil A, Srinivasan V, Kowolik K, Muller M, et al. 2013. Arsenic removal from groundwater using iron electrocoagulation: effect of charge dosage rate. *J. Environ. Sci. Health A* 48:1019–30
- 125. Amrose S, Bandaru S, Delaire C, van Genuchten C, Dutta A, et al. 2014. Electro-chemical arsenic remediation: field trials in West Bengal. *Sci. Total Environ.* 488/489:539–46
- Wan W, Pepping TJ, Banerji T, Chaudhari S, Giammar DE. 2011. Effects of water chemistry on arsenic removal from drinking water by electrocoagulation. *Water Res.* 45:384–92
- 127. Hernandez D, Boden K, Paul P, Bandaru S, Mypati S, et al. 2019. Strategies for successful field deployment in a resource-poor region: arsenic remediation technology for drinking water. *Dev. Eng.* 4:100045
- Andey S, Kumar Labhasetwar P, Khadse G, Gwala P, Deshmukh P. 2013. Performance evaluation of solar power based electrolytic defluoridation plants in India. Int. 7. Water Resour. Arid Environ. 2:139–45
- Emamjomeh M, Sivakumar M. 2009. Fluoride removal by a continuous flow electrocoagulation reactor. *J. Environ. Manag.* 90:1204–12
- Miklos DB, Hartl R, Michel P, Linden KG, Drewes JE, Hübner U. 2018. UV/H₂O₂ process stability and pilot-scale validation for trace organic chemical removal from wastewater treatment plant effluents. *Water Res.* 136:169–79
- 131. Miralles-Cuevas S, Darowna D, Wanag A, Mozia S, Malato S, Oller I. 2017. Comparison of UV/H₂O₂, UV/S₂O₈²⁻, solar/Fe(II)/H₂O₂ and solar/Fe(II)/S₂O₈²⁻ at pilot plant scale for the elimination of microcontaminants in natural water: an economic assessment. *Chem. Eng. J.* 310:514–24
- Plakas KV, Sarasidis VC, Patsios SI, Lambropoulou DA, Karabelas AJ. 2016. Novel pilot scale continuous photocatalytic membrane reactor for removal of organic micropollutants from water. *Chem. Eng. J.* 304:335–43
- Fenoll J, Flores P, Hellín P, Martínez CM, Navarro S. 2012. Photodegradation of eight miscellaneous pesticides in drinking water after treatment with semiconductor materials under sunlight at pilot plant scale. *Chem. Eng. J.* 204–206:54–64
- 134. Cid L, Grande M, Acosta E, Ginzberg B. 2012. Removal of Cr(VI) and humic acid by heterogeneous photocatalysis in a laboratory reactor and a pilot reactor. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* 51:9468–74
- Jensen VB, Darby JL, Seidel C, Gorman C. 2014. Nitrate in potable water supplies: alternative management strategies. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44:2203–86

- Benner J, Helbling D, Kohler H, Wittebol J, Kaiser E, et al. 2013. Is biological treatment a viable alternative for micropollutant removal in drinking water treatment processes? *Water Res.* 47:5955–76
- Cheng Q, Huang Y, Nengzi L, Liu J, Zhang J. 2019. Performance and microbial community profiles in pilot-scale biofilter for ammonia, iron and manganese removal at different dissolved oxygen concentrations. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 35:43
- Han M, Zhao Zw, Gao W, Cui Fy. 2013. Study on the factors affecting simultaneous removal of ammonia and manganese by pilot-scale biological aerated filter (BAF) for drinking water pre-treatment. *Bioresour: Technol.* 145:17–24
- Pompei C, Ciric L, Canales M, Karu K, Vieira E, Campos L. 2017. Influence of PPCPs on the performance of intermittently operated slow sand filters for household water purification. *Sci. Total Environ.* 581–582:174–85
- Nitzsche KS, Lan VM, Trang PTK, Viet PH, Berg M, et al. 2015. Arsenic removal from drinking water by a household sand filter in Vietnam—effect of filter usage practices on arsenic removal efficiency and microbiological water quality. *Sci. Total Environ.* 502:526–36
- Williams PJ, Botes E, Maleke MM, Ojo A, DeFlaun MF, et al. 2014. Effective bioreduction of hexavalent chromium–contaminated water in fixed-film bioreactors. *Water SA* 40:549–54
- 142. Rezvani F, Sarrafzadeh M, Ebrahimi S, Oh H. 2019. Nitrate removal from drinking water with a focus on biological methods: a review. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 26:1124–41
- Mohseni-Bandpi A, Elliott D. 1998. Groundwater denitrification with alternative carbon sources. Water Sci. Technol. 38:237–43
- 144. Foster R, Amos W, Eby S. 2005. *Ten years of solar distillation application along the US–Mexico border*. Paper presented at Solar World Congr., Int. Solar Energy Soc., Orlando, FL, Aug. 11
- 145. Jasrotia S, Kansal A, Kishore V. 2013. Application of solar energy for water supply and sanitation in arsenic affected rural areas: a study for Kaudikasa village, India. J. Clean. Prod. 60:102–6
- 146. Agrawal A, Rana R. 2019. Theoretical and experimental performance evaluation of single-slope singlebasin solar still with multiple V-shaped floating wicks. *Heliyon* 5:e01525
- 147. Hoque A, Abir AH, Shourov KP. 2019. Solar still of saline water desalination for low-income coastal areas. *Appl. Water Sci.* 9:104
- Bhattacharyya A. 2013. Solar stills for desalination of water in rural households. Int. J. Environ. Sustain. 2:21–30
- Sivakumar V, Ganapathy Sundaram E. 2013. Improvement techniques of solar still efficiency: a review. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 28:246–64
- Nguyen TV, Loganathan P, Vigneswaran S, Krupanidhi S, Pham TTN, Ngo HH. 2014. Arsenic waste from water treatment systems: characteristics, treatments and its disposal. *Water Sci. Technol. Water Supply* 14:939–50
- Huq SI, Nesa L, Chowdhury M, Joardar J. 2011. Disposal of arsenic filter sludge in soil and its consequences. *Environ. Sci. Eng.* 5:165–76
- 152. Etmannski T, Darton R. 2014. A methodology for the sustainability assessment of arsenic mitigation technology for drinking water. *Sci. Total Environ.* 488–489:505–11
- deLemos J, Bostick B, Renshaw C, Stürup S, Feng X. 2006. Landfill-stimulated iron reduction and arsenic release at the Coakley Superfund Site (NH). *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 40:67–73
- Thakur B, Gupta V. 2019. Valuing health damages due to groundwater arsenic contamination in Bihar, India. *Econ. Hum. Biol.* 35:123–32
- 155. Sarmah S, Saikia J, Bordoloi DK, Kalita PJ, Bora JJ, Goswamee RL. 2018. Immobilization of fluoride in cement clinkers using hydroxyl-alumina modified paddy husk ash based adsorbent. *J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol.* 93:533–40
- Ismail Z, AbdelKareem H. 2015. Sustainable approach for recycling waste lamb and chicken bones for fluoride removal from water followed by reusing fluoride-bearing waste in concrete. *Waste Manag.* 45:66– 75
- Roy A, van Genuchten CM, Mookherjee I, Debsarkar A, Dutta A. 2019. Concrete stabilization of arsenicbearing iron sludge generated from an electrochemical arsenic remediation plant. *J. Environ. Manag.* 233:141–50

- 158. Bhattacharya A, Sarani C, Roy A, Karthik D, Singh A, et al. 2019. An analysis of arsenic contamination in the groundwater of India, Bangladesh and Nepal with a special focus on the stabilisation of arsenic-laden sludge from arsenic filters. *Electron. J. Geotech. Eng.* 24:1–34
- 159. Ghosh D, Sarkar S, Sengupta AK, Gupta A. 2014. Investigation on the long-term storage and fate of arsenic obtained as a treatment residual: a case study. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 271:302–10
- Giwa A, Dufour V, Marzooqi FA, Kaabi MA, Hasan SW. 2017. Brine management methods: recent innovations and current status. *Desalination* 407:1–23
- Williams RG, Follows MJ. 2011. Ocean Dynamics and the Carbon Cycle: Principles and Mechanisms. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge Univ. Press
- 162. Am. Water Works Assoc. 1999. *M46 Reverse Osmosis and Nanofiltration*. Denver, CO: Am. Water Works Assoc.
- 163. Rodríguez FA, Santiago DE, Franquiz Suárez N, Ortega Méndez JA, Veza JM. 2012. Comparison of evaporation rates for seawater and brine from reverse osmosis in traditional salt works: empirical correlations. *Water Sci. Technol. Water Supply* 12:234–40
- 164. Ladewig B, Asquith B. 2011. Desalination Concentrate Management. Berlin: Springer
- 165. Ramanujan D, Wright N, Truffaut S, von Medeazza G, Winter A. 2017. *Environmental sustainability analysis of photovoltaic-powered electrodialysis reversal brackish water desalination for potable water production in the Gaza Strip.* Paper presented at Int. Desalin. Assoc. World Congr., São Paulo, Braz.
- Thuy BT, Dao AD, Han M, Nguyen DC, Nguyen VA, et al. 2019. Rainwater for drinking in Vietnam: barriers and strategies. *J. Water Supply Res. Technol.* 68:585–94
- Jha MK, Dahal KR, Shrestha S. 2019. A review on sustainability of rainwater harvesting with especial reference to Nepal. Int. J. Multidiscip. Res. Stud. 2:11–23
- Islam A, Sakakibara H, Karim M, Sekine M, et al. 2013. Potable water scarcity: options and issues in the coastal areas of Bangladesh. *J. Water Health* 11:532–42
- 169. Al-Batsh N, Al-Khatib I, Ghannam S, Anayah F, Jodeh S, et al. 2019. Assessment of rainwater harvesting systems in poor rural communities: a case study from Yatta Area, Palestine. *Water* 11:585
- Quaghebeur W, Mulhern RE, Ronsse S, Heylen S, Blommaert H, et al. 2019. Arsenic contamination in rainwater harvesting tanks around Lake Poopó in Oruro, Bolivia: an unrecognized health risk. *Sci. Total Environ.* 688:224–30
- 171. Islam M, Akber M, Rahman M, Islam M, Kabir M. 2019. Evaluation of harvested rainwater quality at primary schools of southwest coastal Bangladesh. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 191:80
- 172. Bashar MZI, Karim MR, Imteaz MA. 2018. Reliability and economic analysis of urban rainwater harvesting: a comparative study within six major cities of Bangladesh. *Resour. Conserv. Recycl.* 133:146–54
- 173. Howard G, Ahmed MF, Shamsuddin AJ, Mahmud SG, Deere D. 2006. Risk assessment of arsenic mitigation options in Bangladesh. J. Health Popul. Nutr. 24:346
- 174. Naser A, Martorell R, Narayan K, Clasen T. 2017. First do no harm: the need to explore potential adverse health implications of drinking rainwater. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51:5865–66
- 175. Fendorf S, Michael HA, Van Geen A. 2010. Spatial and temporal variations of groundwater arsenic in South and Southeast Asia. *Science* 238:1123–27
- 176. Jamil NB, Feng H, Ahmed KM, Choudhury I, Barnwal P, van Geen A. 2019. Effectiveness of different approaches to arsenic mitigation over 18 years in Araihazar, Bangladesh: implications for national policy. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 53:5596–604
- 177. Madajewicz M, Pfaff A, Van Geen A, Graziano J, Hussein I, et al. 2007. Can information alone change behavior? Response to arsenic contamination of groundwater in Bangladesh. J. Dev. Econ. 84:731–54
- 178. World Health Organ./UNICEF Jt. Monit. Programme Water Supply Sanit. 2008. Progress on Drinking Water and Sanitation: Special Focus on Sanitation. Geneva/New York: World Health Organ./UNICEF
- 179. Caretta MA, Andersson L. 2017. Arsenic poisoning in rural Bangladesh: an intersectional analysis of impacts on women. wH_2O 5:1–25
- 180. Rahman M, Rahman A, Khan M, Renzaho A. 2018. Human health risks and socio-economic perspectives of arsenic exposure in Bangladesh: a scoping review. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 150:335–43
- Buchmann N, Field EM, Glennerster R, Hussam RN. 2019. Throwing the baby out with the drinking water: unintended consequences of arsenic mitigation efforts in Bangladesh. NBER Work. Pap. 25729

- McGavisk E, Roberson JA, Seidel C. 2013. Using community economics to compare arsenic compliance and noncompliance. *J. Am. Water Works Assoc.* 105:E115–26
- Inauen J, Hossain MM, Johnston RB, Mosler HJ. 2013. Acceptance and use of eight arsenic-safe drinking water options in Bangladesh. PLOS ONE 8:e53640
- Visoottiviseth P, Ahmed F. 2008. Technology for remediation and disposal of arsenic. *Rev. Environ. Contam.* 197:77–128
- Yang JS, Yuan DX, Weng TP. 2010. Pilot study of drinking water treatment with GAC, O₃/BAC and membrane processes in Kinmen Island, Taiwan. *Desalination* 263:271–78
- Bilton AM, Wiesman R, Arif A, Zubair SM, Dubowsky S. 2011. On the feasibility of communityscale photovoltaic-powered reverse osmosis desalination systems for remote locations. *Renew. Energy* 36:3246–56
- 187. Garg M. 2019. Renewable energy-powered membrane technology: cost analysis and energy consumption. In *Current Trends and Future Developments on (Bio-) Membranes*, ed. A Basile, A Cassano, A Figolipp, pp. 85–110. Amsterdam: Elsevier
- Ranjan K, Kaushik S. 2013. Economic feasibility evaluation of solar distillation systems based on the equivalent cost of environmental degradation and high-grade energy savings. *Int. J. Low-Carbon Technol.* 11:8–15
- 189. Nayar KG, Wright NC, Thiel GP, Winter AG, Lienhard JH. 2015. Energy requirements of alternative technologies for desalinating groundwater for irrigation. In *Proceedings of the International Desalination Association World Congress on Desalination and Water Reuse*, pap. IDAWC15-Nayar-b. Cambridge, MA: DSpace@MIT
- Ahdab YD, Thiel GP, Bohlke JK, Stanton J, Lienhard JH. 2018. Minimum energy requirements for desalination of brackish groundwater in the United States with comparison to international datasets. *Water Res.* 141:387–404
- 191. Fan Y, Li H, Miguez-Macho G. 2013. Global patterns of groundwater table depth. Science 339:940-43
- Frey MM, Owen DM, Chowdhury ZK, Raucher RS, Edwards MA. 1998. Cost to utilities of a lower MCL for arsenic. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 90:89–102
- Chen WH, Erker BT, Kanematsu M, Darby JL. 2010. Disposal of arsenic-laden adsorptive media: economic analysis for California. *J. Environ. Eng.* 136:1082–88
- Ahmed M, Shayya WH, Hoey D, Al-Handaly J. 2001. Brine disposal from reverse osmosis desalination plants in Oman and the United Arab Emirates. *Desalination* 133:135–47
- Welle PD, Medellín-Azuara J, Viers JH, Mauter MS. 2017. Economic and policy drivers of agricultural water desalination in California's Central Valley. *Agric. Water Manag.* 194:192–203